

NATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF INSURANCE COMMISSIONERS

Date: 05/10/23

Virtual Meeting

RECEIVERSHIP LAW (E) WORKING GROUP

May 23, 2023

2:30 - 4:00 pm Eastern; 1:30 - 3:00 pm Central; 12:30 - 2:00 pm Mountain; 11:30 am - 1:00 pm Pacific

ROLL CALL

Kevin Baldwin, Co-Chair	Illinois	Robert Wake	Maine
Laura Lyon Slaymaker, Co-Chair	Pennsylvania	Christopher Joyce	Massachusetts
Michael E. Surguine	Arkansas	Tom Mitchell	Michigan
Joe Holloway / Jack Hom	California	Shelly Forrest	Missouri
Rolf Kaumann	Colorado	Lindsay Crawford	Nebraska
Jane Callanan	Connecticut	Alexander S. Adams Vega	Puerto Rico
Lorrie Arterburn	Florida	Brian Riewe	Texas
Kim Cross	lowa	Charles Malone	Washington
Tom Travis	Louisiana		

NAIC Support Staff: Jane Koenigsman

AGENDA

 Discuss the Drafting Group's Versions of Proposed Amendments to Model #540 for IBT/CD and Consider Motion to Exposure Version #1 or Version #2

 Kevin Baldwin (IL), Laura Slaymaker (PA), Robert Wake (ME), and Patrick Cantilo (Cantilo & Bennett, LLP)

a.	Version #1 Draft Amendments	Attachment A
b.	Version #2 Draft Amendments	Attachment B
c.	Adopted Request for Model Law Development (For Reference)	Attachment C

- 2. Discuss the Proposed Amendments to Model #540 for Cyber Security Insurance and Consider Exposure
 - —Kevin Baldwin (IL), Laura Slaymaker (PA), and Barbara Cox (Barbara F. Cox, LLC)

a.	Draft Amendments	Attachment D
b.	Adopted Request for Model Law Development (For Reference)	Attachment E

- 3. Discuss Any Other Matters Brought Before the Working Group

 —Kevin Baldwin (IL) and Laura Slaymaker (PA)
- 4. Adjournment

MODEL 540 IBT/CD PROPOSED AMENDMENTS

VERSION #1 DESCRIPTION

Currently, a claim can only be a "covered claim" under the Model Act if the claim is made against an "insolvent insurer" and the policy under which the claim was made "was either issued by the insurer or assumed by the insurer in an assumed claims transaction." Both of these restrictions, in their current form, can extinguish existing guaranty fund coverage after an insurance business transfer (IBT) or corporate division (CD), as well as a wide range of other policy transfers where there is a broad consensus among most regulators and stakeholders that coverage ought to be preserved.

Two specific obstacles are: (1) even though the "assumed claims transaction" provisions of the Model Act might appear at first glance as though they were designed to address policy transfers of all kinds, the primary "Alternative 1" definition does not allow coverage for a transfer without the consent of the policyholder, which is an essential feature of IBTs and CDs; and (2) the definition of "insolvent insurer" requires the insurer to have been licensed "either at the time the policy was issued, when the obligation with respect to the covered claim was assumed under an assumed claims transaction, or when the insured event occurred." But IBTs and CDs only require approval by the domiciliary state, and an IBT transferee insurer or a CD resulting insurer might not seek or might not qualify for licensure in the state where the claim is presented, or might not obtain licensure until after the applicable date. Furthermore, only a handful of states have adopted the either version of the Model's "assumed claims" provisions.

Therefore, the drafters of Version 1 approached the problem from a first-principles perspective: what is the clearest and simplest way to ensure that if guaranty fund coverage exists before an IBT, CD, or other policy transfer, it will continue to exist afterward? Proposed § 5(G)(2), which was inspired by language recently adopted in New Hampshire as its starting point, codifies this principle directly, with a limited exception for transactions in which the policyholder knowingly and voluntarily takes the policy out of the admitted market. It can be added to the definition of "covered claim" in the same manner regardless of whether or not the state has chosen to adopt the Model's assumed-claim provisions. With the addition of this paragraph, claims are covered if either (1) the claim is made against a policy that was issued by a member insurer that was placed in liquidation; or (2) the claim is made against another insurer that took on a member insurer's claim obligations and then was placed in liquidation.

Because proposed § 5(G)(2) also preserves existing guaranty fund coverage after a merger or assumption-reinsurance transaction, it removes the need for any additional assumed-claims language unless the state chooses to provide guaranty fund coverage for transactions involving the transfer of claim obligations from a self-insurer or a non-member insurer to a member insurer in certain scenarios where the member insurer fails to issue a replacement insurance policy or where some of the "assumed claims" might not otherwise qualify as covered claims against the replacement policy. Because the vast majority of states have not chosen to cover these relatively unusual scenarios, the drafters of Version 1 believe the NAIC should acknowledge the optional nature of such coverage and provide states with a clean version of the Model Act that is readily available for their use. Accordingly, the "baseline" language of Version 1 deletes the following verbiage: both of the alternative definitions of "assumed claims transaction"; the substantive clauses where that term appears; the related definitions of "assumption consideration" and "novation"; and two of the four alternative versions of § 8(A)(3)).

In addition, some optional language was drafted to accommodate states that wish to provide coverage for the full range of nonmember-to-member assumed claims transactions that would be covered under the existing (but not widely-adopted) Model. Version 1's modular approach allows states to add this optional language without replacing any of the other "baseline" language of Version 1. The optional language highlighted in blue is based on Model Act Alternative 1. Model Act Alternative 2 would also add the language highlighted in green. The drafters do not endorse this language and would not object if the Task Force chose to eliminate it as a formal option within the Model Act and treat it instead as state-by-state variation.

The drafters of Version 1 were also asked to prepare a comparison matrix to facilitate discussions within the drafting group. Although the classic IBT/CD scenarios are straightforward, there are some weedy, lower-frequency scenarios where the two versions differ because Version 1 is not expressly limited to IBTs and CDs, and does not rely on interpretations of the assumed claims language in the Model. This is why the drafters included the footnotes below. Please note that the footnotes reflect the Version 1 drafters' analysis of Version 2, and the Version 2 drafter is not always in agreement with that analysis.

	VERSION #1
IBT/CD MEMBER TO MEMBER	Always covered
OTHER MEMBER TO MEMBER(*a)	Always covered
IBT/CD MEMBER TO NONMEMBER(*b)	Always covered
OTHER MEMBER TO NONMEMBER(*b) (*c)	Not Covered
IBT/CD NONMEMBER TO MEMBER(*d)	Not covered
OTHER NONMEMBER TO MEMBER(*d) (*e)	Optional (G3)
NONMEMBER TO NONMEMBER	Not covered

- (*a) "Other" member-to-member transactions are only covered under Version #2 if the state has assumed-claims language, which leaves out Alternatives 1 & 2. Other transactions, such as common-law novations, do not qualify as assumed-claims transactions, so coverage could be lacking or could be open to dispute even under the default & Alternative 3. There could also be questions about where exactly to draw the line between "IBT/CD" and "Other" transactions, and we would agree with not making the proposed definition of IBT/CD mandatory because it might raise as many questions as it answers.
- (*b) Within Version #2, Alternatives 2 & 3 provide "nonmember transferee coverage" for IBTs and CDs; in other words, claims are covered even if the transferee did not seek or was not granted a license in This State. But the default and Alternative 1 do not have that language, and thus require the transferee to be an "insolvent insurer," which by definition must be or have formerly been a member insurer at the relevant time (which also means Version #2 would require a revision to the "insolvent insurer" definition to add the time of an IBT or CD). And even under Version #2 Alternatives 2 & 3, coverage is not provided for "other" transactions, because it is only triggered by "such a" transaction, i.e. an IBT or CD.
- (*c) Although Version #1 does not explicitly distinguish between "IBT/CD" and "Other" transactions, the reason it makes "regulatory or judicial approval" the trigger for coverage is to include IBTs/CDs and similar transactions but exclude voluntary transactions, such as a policyholder commuting an admitted policy and transferring the risk to its own captive.

(*d) Under all four variations of Version #2, coverage is provided as long as a revision to the definition of "insolvent insurer" is added to include insurers that were members at the time they picked up the claim in an IBT/CD. However, nonmember-to-member IBTs/CDs seem like a highly unusual transaction, and coverage would seem to be an unintended consequence - I'm picturing something like an insurer that's admitted in its state of domicile and has written surplus lines in this state, and then transfers business to an insurer that purely by coincidence happens to have a license here. The "nonmember-to-member IBT/CDs "line of Version #1 is "no coverage with an asterisk" because the proposal doesn't provide any coverage without the original policy being issued by a member insurer unless either (1) the transaction would qualify as an "assumed claims transaction" under at least one of the 2009 versions of the Model, in which case coverage is provided in states that elect "Optional G(3)" or (2) coverage already existed under the Model even before the 2009 amendments (for example, "tail coverage" clauses in claimsmade policies and perhaps "take-out policies" issued when a self-insurance program is terminated), and those would not be taken away by either Version when a valid covered claim is made against such a policy. If we read the 2009 Model correctly, there's a lot of overlap between assumed claims transactions and IBTs/CDs on the member-to-member side but very little on the nonmember-tomember side.

(*e) Finally, because coverage under Version #2's "other" nonmember-to-member transactions depends on whether they qualify as "assumed claims transactions" under the existing language of the Model, this will in turn depend on which of the two alternate definitions the state chooses. Version #2's Definition 2 appears, as written, to make coverage optional, on a case-by-case basis, for nonmember-to-member assumed-claims transactions. If the member chooses to buy guaranty fund coverage for the policies it has assumed, it apparently must enter into some sort of agreement to pay "assumption consideration" to all "applicable guaranty associations," and failure to pay one of them appears as currently written to result in the loss of coverage in all states with substantially similar legislation. Version #1's optional Paragraph 8(A)(4) takes a simpler approach, making assumption consideration obligatory but providing guaranty fund coverage even if the insurer defaults in whole or part on that obligation (the purpose of guaranty funds, after all, being to protect claimants when insurers default on their obligations). If that's not the intended outcome, this paragraph would need to be rewritten.

Here are some comments on the substance of Bob's draft:

NCIGF supports the standalone g(2) language regarding divisions in the Bob Wake draft. We believe that g(2) reflects the most recent draft best practices being considered by the Restructuring Mechanisms Working Group which indicate that GA coverage should not be <u>changed</u> as a result of an IBT or division transaction.

Regarding g(3), while some may regard this as an option that should be made available to states, we do not support the enactment of g(3). We feel coverage for claims originating from an uncovered entity could create moral hazard. Moreover, it is unfair to charge the cost of such claims to the guaranty fund created for licensed business. If safety net coverage is desired for such claims it can, and has in some jurisdictions, been created. As a practical matter, we sense that non-member to member transactions would be rare.

Regarding the provisions in the Bob Wake draft relating to assessment consideration for cases covered in g(3), such consideration is not a part of the NCIGF policy on restructured business. While we are neutral regarding its enactment, we do observe that the language adds an additional layer of complexity to the amendment package this working group is currently considering.

We understand drafter of Version 1 would be fine with eliminating the Optional Clauses if the Working Group wants to go that route and would also be happy to get rid of the green language if they wanted to simplify it.

Barbara F. Cox Attorney at Law Barbara F. Cox LLC

IBT/CD DRAFT VERSION #1

NAIC Model Laws, Regulations, Guidelines and Other Resources—April 2009

PROPERTY AND CASUALTY INSURANCE GUARANTY ASSOCIATION MODEL ACT

Table of Contents

Section 1.

Section 2.	Purpose
Section 3.	Scope
Section 4.	Construction
Section 5.	Definitions
Section 6.	Creation of the Association
Section 7.	Board of Directors
Santian &	Powers and Duties of the Association

Section 8. Powers and Duties of the Association

Section 9. Plan of Operation

Title

Section 10. Duties and Powers of the Commissioner

Section 11. Coordination Among Guaranty Associations

Section 12. Effect of Paid Claims Section 13 [Optional] Net Worth Exclusion Section 14. Exhaustion of Other Coverage Section 15. Prevention of Insolvencies

Section 16. Tax Exemption

Section 17. Recoupment of Assessments

Section 18. Immunity

Section 19. Stay of Proceedings

Section 1.

This Act shall be known as the [State] Insurance Guaranty Association Act.

Section 2.

The purpose of this Act is to provide a mechanism for the payment of covered claims under certain insurance policies, to avoid excessive delay in payment and to the extent provided in this Act minimize financial loss to claimants or policyholders because of the insolvency of an insurer, and to provide an association to assess the cost of such protection among insurers.

Section 3.

This Act shall apply to all kinds of direct insurance, but shall not be applicable to the following:

- A Life, annuity, health or disability insurance;
- Mortgage guaranty, financial guaranty or other forms of insurance offering protection against investment В.
- C. Fidelity or surety bonds, or any other bonding obligations;
- D. Credit insurance, vendors' single interest insurance, or collateral protection insurance or any similar insurance protecting the interests of a creditor arising out of a creditor-debtor transaction;
- E. Insurance of warranties or service contracts including insurance that provides for the repair, replacement or service of goods or property, indemnification for repair, replacement or service for the operational or structural failure of the goods or property due to a defect in materials, workmanship or normal wear and tear, or provides reimbursement for the liability incurred by the issuer of agreements or service contracts that provide such benefits;

© 2009 National Association of Insurance Commissioners

MO-540-1

Property and Casualty Insurance Guaranty Association Model Act

- F. Title insurance;
- G. Ocean marine insurance:
- H. Any transaction or combination of transactions between a person (including affiliates of such person) and an insurer (including affiliates of such insurer) which involves the transfer of investment or credit risk unaccompanied by transfer of insurance risk; or
- Any insurance provided by or guaranteed by government.

Drafting Note: This Act focuses on property and liability kinds of insurance and therefore exempts those kinds of insurance deemed to present problems quite distinct from those of property and liability insurance. The Act further precludes from its scope certain types of insurance that provide protection for investment and financial risks. Financial guaranty is one of these. The NAIC Life and Health Insurance Guaranty Association Model Act provides for coverage of some, of the lines excluded by this provision.

For purposes of this section, "Financial guaranty insurance" includes any insurance under which loss is payable upon proof of occurrence of any of the following events to the damage of an insured claimant or obligee:

- Failure of any obligor or obligors on any debt instrument or other monetary obligation, including common or preferred stock, to pay when due the
 principal, interest, dividend or purchase price of such instrument or obligation, whether failure is the result of a financial default or insolvency and
 whether or not the obligation is incurred directly or as guarantor by, or on behalf of, another obligor which has also defaulted;
- 2. Changes in the level of interest rates whether short term or long term, or in the difference between interest rates existing in various markets;
- 3. Changes in the rate of exchange of currency, or from the inconvertibility of one currency into another for any reason;
- 4. Changes in the value of specific assets or commodities, or price levels in general.

For purposes of this section, "credit insurance" means insurance on accounts receivable

The terms "disability insurance" and "accident and health insurance," and "health insurance" are intended to be synonymous. Each State will wish to examine its own statutes to determine which is the appropriate phrase.

A State where the insurance code does not adequately define ocean marine insurance may wish to add the following to Section 5, Definitions: "Ocean marine insurance" means any form of insurance, regardless of the name, label or marketing designation of the insurance policy, which insures against maritime perils or risks, which are usually insured against by traditional marine insurance, such as hull and machinery, marine builders risk, and marine protection and indemnity. Perils and risk insured against include without limitation loss, damage, expense or legal liability of the insured for loss, damage or expense arising out of or incident to ownership, operation, chartering, maintenance, use, repair or construction of any vessel, craft or instrumentality in use in ocean or inland waterways for commercial purposes, including liability of the insured for personal injury, illness or death or for loss or damage to the property of the insured or another person.

Section 4. Construction

This Act shall be construed to effect the purpose under Section 2 which will constitute an aid and guide to interpretation.

Section 5. Definitions

As used in this Act:

A

[Optional:

"Account" means any one of the three accounts created by Section 6.]

Drafting Note: This definition should be used by those States wishing to create separate accounts for assessment purposes. For a note on the use of separate accounts for assessments see the Drafting Note after Section 6. If this definition is used, all subsequent subsections should be renumbered.

- A. "Affiliate" means a person who directly, or indirectly, through one or more intermediaries, controls, is controlled by, or is under common control with another person on December 31 of the year immediately preceding the date the insurer becomes an insolvent insurer.
- B. "Association" means the [State] Insurance Guaranty Association created under Section 6.

MO-540-2

IBT/CD DRAFT VERSION #1

NAIC Model Laws, Regulations, Guidelines and Other Resources—April 2009

C. "Association similar to the association" means any guaranty association, security fund or other insolvency mechanism that affords protection similar to that of the association. The term shall also include any property and casualty insolvency mechanism that obtains assessments or other contributions from insurers on a pre-insolvency basis.

Drafting Note: There are two options for handling claims assumed by a licensed carrier from an unlicensed carrier or self insurer. Alternative 1 provides the these claims shall be covered by the guaranty association if the licensed insurer becomes insolvent subsequent to the assumption. Alternative 2 provides coverage only if the assuming carrier makes a payment to the guaranty association in an amount equal to that which the assuming carrier would have paid a guaranty association assessments had the insurer written the assumed business itself. If a State wishes to adopt Alternative 1, it must select Alternative 1 as Carrier and Q and Alternative 1 and Q and Alternative 1 are 2 in Section 5D and Alternative 1 are 2 in Section 5D and Q and Alternative 1 are 2 in Section 5D and Q and Alternative 1 are 2 in Section 5D and Q and Alternative 1 are 2 in Section 5D and Q and Alternative 1 are 2 in Section 5D and Q and Alternative 1 are 2 in Section 5D and Q and Alternative 1 are 2 in Section 5D and Q and Alternative 1 are 2 in Section 5D and Q and Alternative 1 are 2 in Section 5D and Q and Alternative 1 are 2 in Section 5D and Q and Alternative 1 are 2 in Section 5D and Q and Alternative 1 are 2 in Section 5D and Q and Alternative 1 are 2 in Section 5D and Q and Alternative 1 are 2 in Section 5D and Q and Alternative 1 are 2 in Section 5D and Q and Alternative 1 are 2 in Section 5D and Q and Alternative 1 are 2 in Section 5D and Q and Alternative 1 are 2 in Section 5D and Q and Alternative 1 are 2 in Section 5D and 3 in Section 5 in S

Policy obligations that have been assumed by the insolvent insurer, prior to the entry of a

- D. [Alternative 1] "Assumed claims transaction" means the following:
 - (1) Policy obligations that have been assumed by the insolvent insurer, prior to the entry of a final order of liquidation, through a merger between the insolvent insurer and another entity obligated under the policies; or
 - (2) An assumption reinsurance transaction in which all of the following has occurred:
 - (a) The insolvent insurer assumed, prior to the entry of a final order of liquidation, the claim or policy obligations of another insurer or entity obligated under the claims or policies: and
 - (b) The assumption of the claim or policy obligations has been approved, if such approval i required, by the appropriate regulatory authorities; and
 - (c) As a result of the assumption, the claim or policy obligations became the direct obligation of the insolvent insurer through a novation of the claims or policies

[Alternative 2] "Assumed claims transaction" means the following:

- (1) Policy obligations that have been assumed by the insolvent insurer, prior to the entry of a final order of liquidation, through a merger between the insolvent insurer and another entity obligated under the policies, and for which Assumption Consideration has been paid to the applicable guaranty associations, if the merged entity is a non-member insurer; or
- (2) Policy obligations that have been assumed by the insolvent insurer, prior to the entry of a final order of liquidation, pursuant to a plan, approved by the domestic commissioner of the assuming insure which:
 - (a) Transfers the direct policy obligations and future policy renewals from one insurer to another insurer; and
 - (b) For which Assumption Consideration has been paid to the applicable guaranty associations, if the assumption is from a non-member insurer.
 - (c) For purposes of this section the term non-member insurer also includes a self-insurer, nor admitted insurer and risk retention group; or
- (3) An assumption reinsurance transaction in which all of the following has occurred:
 - (a) The insolvent insurer assumed, prior to the entry of a final order of liquidation, the clair
 or policy obligations of another insurer or entity obligated under the claims or policies;
 - (b) The assumption of the claim or policy obligations has been approved, if such approval

© 2009 National Association of Insurance Commissioners

MO-540-3

Property and Casualty Insurance Guaranty Association Model Act

required, by the appropriate regulatory authorities; and As a result of the assumption, the claim or policy obligations became the direct obligations of the insolvent insurer through a novation of the claims or policies.

- DE. "Claimant" means any person instituting a covered claim, provided that no person who is an affiliate of the insolvent insurer may be a claimant.
- EF. "Commissioner" means the Commissioner of Insurance of this State.

Drafting Note: Use the appropriate title for the chief insurance regulatory official wherever the term "commissioner" appears.

- "Control" means the possession, direct or indirect, of the power to direct or cause the direction of the management and policies of a person, whether through the ownership of voting securities, by contract other than a commercial contract for goods or nonmanagement services, or otherwise, unless the power is the result of an official position with or corporate office held by the person. Control shall be presumed to exist if a person, directly or indirectly, owns, controls, holds with the power to vote, or holds proxies representing, ten percent (10%) or more of the voting securities of any other person. This presumption may be rebutted by a showing that control does not exist in fact.
- GH. "Covered claim" means the following:
 - (1) An unpaid claim, including one for unearned premiums, submitted by a claimant, which arises out of and is within the coverage and is subject to the applicable limits of an insurance policy to which this Act applies, if the <u>policy was issued by an</u>-insurer that becomes an insolvent insurer after the effective date of this Act and: the <u>policy was either issued by the insurer or assumed by the insurer in an assumed claims transaction; and and</u>
 - (a) The claimant or insured is a resident of this State at the time of the insured event, provided that for entities other than an individual, the residence of a claimant, insured or policyholder is the State in which its principal place of business is located at the time of the insured event; or
 - (b) The claim is a first party claim for damage to property with a permanent location in this
 - (2) "Covered claim" includes claim obligations that arose through the issuance of an insurance policy by a member insurer, which are later allocated, transferred, merged into, novated, assumed by, or otherwise made the sole responsibility of a member or non-member insurer if:
 - (a) The original member insurer has no remaining obligations on the policy after the transfer;
 - (b) A final order of liquidation with a finding of insolvency has been entered against the insurer that assumed the member's coverage obligations by a court of competent jurisdiction in the insurer's State of domicile;
 - (c) The claim would have been a covered claim, as defined in Paragraph (1), if the claim had remained the responsibility of the original member insurer and the order of liquidation had been entered against the original member insurer, with the same claim submission date and liquidation date; and
 - (d) In cases where the member's coverage obligations were assumed by a non-member insurer, the transaction received prior regulatory or judicial approval.

Optional:

Commented [Staff1]: If the Working Group agrees to include a second alternative or optional "covered claim" provision, it would be labeled as "Alternative" provisions.

MO-540-4

IBT/CD DRAFT VERSION #1

5/23/23

NAIC Model Laws, Regulations, Guidelines and Other Resources—April 2009

subsequently became the sole direct obligation of a member insurer before the entry of a final orde of liquidation with a finding of insolvency against the member insurer by a court of competer jurisdiction in its State of domicile, if the claim obligations were assumed by the member insurer i a transaction of one of the following types:

 (a) A merger in which the surviving company was a member insurer immediately after t merger.

(b) An assumption reinsurance transaction that received any required approvals from the

(c) A transaction entered into pursuant to a plan approved by the member insu-

Drafting Note for Covered Claims definition:- [TBD]

Drafting Note for Alternative Two: Optional Subsection G(3) provides coverage for certain that are not within the scope of Paragraphs (1) or (2) because the original coverage was not provided by a member insurer. Subparagraphs (a) and (b) are based on Alternative 1 for the former definition of "assumed clair transaction," (below) and Subparagraph (3) is based on the additional scenario included in Alternative 2.

Regarding the Definition of "Assumed Chaims Transaction": There are two options for handling claims assumed by a licensed carrier from an unlicen carrier or self insurer. Alternative 1 provides that these claims shall be covered by the guaranty association if the licensed insurer becomes insolvent subseque to the assumption. Alternative 2 provides coverage only if the assuming carrier makes a payment to the guaranty association in an amount equal to that white assuming carrier would have paid in guaranty association assessments had the insurer written the assumed business itself. If a State wishes to add Alternative 1, it must select Alternative 1 in Section 5D and Alternative 1 as or 2a in Section 8A(3). If a State wishes to adopt Alternative 2, it must select Alternative 1 and Q and Alternative 1 bor 2b in Section 8A(3).

Policy obligations that have been assumed by the insolvent insurer, prior to the entry of

Assumed Claims Transaction Definition Alternative 11 "Assumed claims transaction" means the following:

(1) Policy obligations that have been assumed by the insolvent insurer, prior to the entry of a final order of liquidation, thr

(2) An assumption reinsurance transaction in which all of the following has occurred:

The insolvent insurer assumed, prior to the entry of a final order of liquidation, the claim or policy obligation

b) The assumption of the claim or policy obligations has been approved, if such approval is required, by the appropriate regulatory authorities; and

(c) As a result of the assumption, the claim or policy obligations became the direct obligations of the insolvent insultrough a novation of the claims or policies

[Assumed Claims Transaction Definition Alternative 2] "Assumed claims transaction" means the following:

Policy obligations that have been assumed by the insolvent insurer, prior to the entry of a final order of liquidation, that a merger between the insolvent insurer and another entity obligated under the policies, and for which Assum Consideration has been paid to the applicable auranty associations if the merged entity is a popular purpose of the property of the property of the period of the property of the period of the property of the period of

Policy obligations that have been assumed by the insolvent insurer, prior to the entry of a final order of liquidation, pursu to a plan, approved by the domestic commissioner of the assuming insurer, which:

(a) Transfers the direct policy obligations and future policy renewals from one insurer to another insurer; an

(b) For which Assumption Consideration has been paid to the applicable guaranty associations, if the assumption from a non-member insurer.

(c) For purposes of this section the term non-member insurer also includes a self-insurer, non-admitted insurer

© 2009 National Association of Insurance Commissioners

MO-540-5

Commented [Staff2]: If the Working Group agrees to include both G(3) options above rather than selecting one, they would be labeled Alternative One and Alternative Two. Staff recommends including an explanation of the differences between the two alternatives. (Yet to be drafted)

Property and Casualty Insurance Guaranty Association Model Act

(a) The insolvent insurer assumed, prior to the entry of a final order of liquidation, the claim or policy obligations another insurer or entity obligated under the claims or policies;

(b) The assumption of the claim or policy obligations has been approved, if such approval is required, by the appropriate regulatory authorities; and

(c) As a result of the assumption, the claim or policy obligations became the direct obligations of the insolvent insure.

- (32) Except as provided elsewhere in this section, "covered claim" shall not include:
 - (a) Any amount awarded as punitive or exemplary damages;
 - (b) Any amount sought as a return of premium under any retrospective rating plan;
 - (c) Any amount due any reinsurer, insurer, insurance pool or underwriting association, health maintenance organization, hospital plan corporation, professional health service corporation or self-insurer as subrogation recoveries, reinsurance recoveries, contribution, indemnification or otherwise. No claim for any amount due any reinsurer, insurance pool, underwriting association, health maintenance organization, hospital plan corporation, professional health service corporation or self-insurer may be asserted against a person insured under a policy issued by an insolvent insurer other than to the extent the claim exceeds the association obligation limitations set forth in Section 8 of this Act;
 - (d) Any claims excluded pursuant to Section 13 due to the high net worth of an insured;
 - (e) Any first party claims by an insured that is an affiliate of the insolvent insurer;
 - (f) Any fee or other amount relating to goods or services sought by or on behalf of any attorney or other provider of goods or services retained by the insolvent insurer or an insured prior to the date it was determined to be insolvent;
 - (g) Any fee or other amount sought by or on behalf of any attorney or other provider of goods or services retained by any insured or claimant in connection with the assertion or prosecution of any claim, covered or otherwise, against the association;
 - (h) Any claims for interest; oror
 - (i) ____Any claim filed with the association or a liquidator for protection afforded under the insured's policy for incurred-but-not-reported losses.

Drafting note: The language in this provision referring to claims for incurred-but-not-reported losses has been inserted to expressly include the existing intent of this provision and make it clear that "policyholder protection" proofs of claim, while valid to preserve rights against the State estate of the insolvent insurer under the Insurer Receivership Model Act, are not valid to preserve rights against the association.

"Insolvent insurer" means an insurer that is licensed to transact insurance in this State, either at the time the policy was issued, when the obligation with respect to the covered claim was assumed under an assumed claims transaction, or when the insured event occurred, and against whom a final order of liquidation has been entered after the effective date of this Act with a finding of insolvency by a court of competent jurisdiction in the insurer's State of domicile.

Drafting Note: "Final order" as used in this section means an order which has not been stayed. States in which the "final order" language does not accurately reflect whether or not the order is subject to a stay should substitute appropriate language consistent with the statutes or rules of the State to convey the intended meaning.

[J. "Insured" means any named insured, any additional insured, any vendor, lessor or any other party identified as an insured under the policy.

MO-540-6

IBT/CD DRAFT VERSION #1

5/23/23

NAIC Model Laws, Regulations, Guidelines and Other Resources—April 2009

- JK. (1) "Member insurer" means any person who:
 - (a) Writes any kind of insurance to which this Act applies under Section 3, including the exchange of reciprocal or inter-insurance contracts; and
 - (b) Is licensed to transact insurance in this State (except at the option of the State).
 - (2) An insurer shall cease to be a member insurer effective on the day following the termination or expiration of its license to transact the kinds of insurance to which this Act applies, however, the insurer shall remain liable as a member insurer for any and all obligations, including obligations for assessments levied prior to the termination or expiration of the insurer's license and assessments levied after the termination or expiration, which relate to any insurer that became an insolvent insurer prior to the termination or expiration of the insurer's license.
- KL. "Net direct written premiums" means direct gross premiums written in this State on insurance policies the which this Act applies, including policy and membership fees, less the following amounts: (1) return premiums, (2) premiums on policies not taken, and (3) dividends paid or credited to policyholders on that direct business. "Net direct written premiums" does not include premiums on contracts between insurers or reinsurers.

Optional

Net direct written premiums—means direct gross premiums written in this Mate on insurance policies which this Act applies, including policy and membership fees and including all premiums and oth ompensation collected by a member insurer for obligations assumed under a transaction described who will be a member insurer for obligations assumed under a transaction described who will be a made on the following amounts: (1) return premiums, (2) premiums on policies not taken, and dividends paid or credited to policyholders on that direct business. "Net direct written premiums" down to include premiums on contracts between insurers or reinsurers, other than compensation received for the into a transaction described in Subsection (6(3)).

Drafting Note: The optional version of Subsection K is for states that have adopted optional Subsection G(3)

- LLM. "Novation" means that the assumed claim or policy obligations became the direct obligations of the insolvent insurer through consent of the policyholder and that thereafter the ceding insurer or entity initially obligated under the claims or policies is released by the policyholder from performing its claim or policy obligations. Consent may be express or implied based upon the circumstances, notice provided and conduct of the parties.
- MN. "Person" means any individual, aggregation of individuals, corporation, partnership or other entity.
- MNO. "Receiver" means liquidator, rehabilitator, conservator or ancillary receiver, as the context requires.

Drafting Note: Each State should conform the definition of "receiver" to the definition used in the State's insurer receivership act.

- PON. "Self-insurer" means a person that covers its liability through a qualified individual or group self-insurance program or any other formal program created for the specific purpose of covering liabilities typically covered by insurance.
- Q. [Alternative 2b] "Assumption Consideration" shall mean the consideration received by a guarant association to extend coverage to the policies assumed by a member insurer from a non-member insurer i any assumed claims transaction including liabilities that may have arisen prior to the date of the transaction. The Assumption Consideration shall be in an amount equal to the amount that would have been paid by the assuming insurer during the three calendar years prior to the effective date of the transaction to the applicable guaranty associations if the business had been written directly by the assuming insurer.

In the event that the amount of the premiums for the three year period cannot be determined, the Assumption

Consideration will be determined by multiplying 130% against the sum of the unpaid losses, loss adjustment

© 2009 National Association of Insurance Commissioners

MO-540-7

 $\label{lem:comment} \textbf{Commented [Staff3]:} \ \ \text{Similar comment as above.} \ \ \text{The RLWG} \ \ \text{can determine to keep two alternative definitions of } K \ \ \text{or select one corresponding to } G(3).$

Property and Casualty Insurance Guaranty Association Model Act

expenses, and incurred but not reported losses, as of the effective date of the Assumed claims transaction, and then multiplying such sum times the applicable guaranty association assessment percentage for the calendar year of the transaction.

The funds paid to a guaranty association shall be allocated in the same manner as any assessments made during the three year period. The guaranty association receiving the Assumption Consideration shall not be required to recalculate or adjust any assessments levied during the prior three calendar years as a result of receiving the Assumption Consideration. Assumption Consideration paid by an insurer may be recouped in the same manner as other assessments made by a guaranty association.

Section 6. Creation of the Association

There is created a nonprofit unincorporated legal entity to be known as the [State] Insurance Guaranty Association. All insurers defined as member insurers in Section 5K shall be and remain members of the association as a condition of their authority to transact insurance in this State. The association shall perform its functions under a plan of operation established and approved under Section 9 and shall exercise its powers through a board of directors established under Section 7.

[Alternate Section 6. Creation of the Association

There is created a nonprofit unincorporated legal entity to be known as the [State] Insurance Guaranty Association. All insurers defined as member insurers in Section 5KJ shall be and remain members of the association as a condition of their authority to transact insurance in this State. The association shall perform its functions under a plan of operation established and approved under Section 9 and shall exercise its powers through a board of directors established under Section 7. For purposes of administration and assessment, the association shall be divided into three separate accounts:

- A. The workers' compensation insurance account;
- B. The automobile insurance account; and
- C. The account for all other insurance to which this Act applies.]

Drafting Note: The alternate Section 6 should be used if a State, after examining its insurance market, determines that separate accounts for various kinds of insurance are necessary and feasible. The major consideration is whether each account will have a base sufficiently large to cover possible insolvencies. Separate accounts will permit assessments to be generally limited to insurers writing the same kind of insurance as the insolvent company. If this approach is adopted the provision of alternate Sections 8A(3) and 8B(6) and optional Section 5A should also be used.

Section 7. Board of Directors

A. The board of directors of the association shall consist of not less than five (5) nor more than [insert number] persons serving terms as established in the plan of operation. The insurer members of the board shall be selected by member insurers subject to the approval of the commissioner. Vacancies on the board shall be filled for the remaining period of the term by a majority vote of the remaining insurer members subject to the approval of the commissioner. If no members are selected within sixty (60) days after the effective date of this Act, the commissioner may appoint the initial members of the board of directors. Two (2) persons, who must be public representatives, shall be appointed by the commissioner to the board of directors. Vacancies of positions held by public representatives shall be filled by the commissioner. A public representative may not be an officer, director or employee of an insurance company or any person engaged in the business of insurance. For the purposes of this section, the term "director" shall mean an individual serving on behalf of an insurer member of the board of directors or a public representative on the board of directors.

Drafting Note: A State adopting this language should make certain that its insurance code includes a definition of "the business of insurance" similar to that found in the NAIC Insurer Receivership Model Act.

- B. In approving selections to the board, the commissioner shall consider among other things whether all member insurers are fairly represented.
- C. Members of the board of directors may be reimbursed from the assets of the association for reasonable expenses incurred by them as members of the board of directors.

MO-540-8

© 2009 National Association of Insurance Commissioners

Commented [Staff4]: Drafter Comment: This drafting note was written before the assumed claims provisions created a pair of "alternative alternatives." For consistency with the drafting note and "Alternate 8B(6), we should probably restore the original schematic for 8B(3)/

IBT/CD DRAFT VERSION #1

NAIC Model Laws, Regulations, Guidelines and Other Resources—April 2009

- D. Any board member who is an insurer in receivership shall be terminated as a board *member*, effective as of the date of the entry of the order of receivership. Any resulting vacancies on the board shall be filled for the remaining period of the term in accordance with the provisions of Subsection A.
- E. In the event that a director shall, because of illness, nonattendance at meetings or any other reason, be deemed unable to satisfactorily perform the designated functions as a director by missing three consecutive board meetings, the board of directors may declare the office vacant and the member or director shall be replaced in accordance with the provisions of Subsection A.
- F. If the commissioner has reasonable cause to believe that a director failed to disclose a known conflict of interest with his or her duties on the board, failed to take appropriate action based on a known conflict of interest with his or her duties on the board, or has been indicted or charged with a felony, or misdemeanor involving moral turpitude, the commissioner may suspend that director pending the outcome of an investigation or hearing by the commissioner or the conclusion of any criminal proceedings. A company elected to the board may replace a suspended director prior to the completion of an investigation, hearing or criminal proceeding. In the event that the allegations are substantiated at the conclusion of an investigation, hearing or criminal proceeding, the office shall be declared vacant and the member or director shall be replaced in accordance with the provisions of Subsection A.

Section 8. Powers and Duties of the Association

- A. The association shall:
 - (1) (a) Be obligated to pay covered claims existing prior to the order of liquidation, arising within thirty (30) days after the order of liquidation, or before the policy expiration date if less than thirty (30) days after the order of liquidation, or before the insured replaces the policy or causes its cancellation, if the insured does so within thirty (30) days of the order of liquidation. The obligation shall be satisfied by paying to the claimant an amount as
 - The full amount of a covered claim for benefits under a workers' compensation insurance coverage;
 - An amount not exceeding \$10,000 per policy for a covered claim for the return of unearned premium;
 - (iii) An amount not exceeding \$500,000 per claimant for all other covered claims.
 - (b) In no event shall the association be obligated to pay a claimant an amount in excess of the obligation of the insolvent insurer under the policy or coverage from which the claim arises. Notwithstanding any other provisions of this Act, a covered claim shall not include a claim filed with the guaranty fund after the final date set by the court for the filing of claims against the liquidator or receiver of an insolvent insurer.

For the purpose of filing a claim under this subsection, notice of claims to the liquidator of the insolvent insurer shall be deemed notice to the association or its agent and a list of claims shall be periodically submitted to the association or association similar to the association in another State by the liquidator.

Drafting Note: On the general subject of the relationship of the association to the liquidator, the working group/task force takes the position that since this is a model State bill, it will be able to bind only two parties, the association and the in-State liquidator. Nevertheless, the provisions should be clear enough to outline the requests being made to out-of-State liquidators and the requirements placed on in-State liquidators in relation to out-of-State associations.

Drafting Note: Because of its potential impact on guaranty association coverage, it is recommended that the legislation include an appropriate provision

© 2009 National Association of Insurance Commissioners

MO-540-9

Property and Casualty Insurance Guaranty Association Model Act

stating that the bar date only applies to claims in liquidation commencing after its effective date. Drafters should insure that the State's insurance liquidation act would permit, upon closure, payments to the guaranty association and any association similar to the association for amounts that are estimated to be incurred after closure for workers compensation claims obligations. The amounts should be payable on these obligations related to losses both known and not known at the point of closure.

(c) Any obligation of the association to defend an insured shall cease upon the association's payment or tender of an amount equal to the lesser of the association's covered claim obligation limit or the applicable policy limit.

Drafting Note: The obligation of the association is limited to covered claims unpaid prior to insolvency, and to claims arising within thirty days after the insolvency, or until the policy is canceled or replaced by the insured, or it expires, whichever is earlier. The basic principle is to permit policyholders to make an orderly transition to other companies. There appears to be no reason why the association should become in effect an insurer in competition with member insurers by continuing existing policies, possibly for several years. It is also felt that the control of the policies is properly in the hands of the liquidator. Finally, one of the major objections of the public to rapid termination, loss of unearned premiums with no corresponding coverage, is ameliorated by this bill since unearned premiums are permissible claims, up to \$10,000, against the association. The maximum (\$10,000 for the return of unearned premium; \$500,000 for all other covered claims) represent the working group's concept of practical limitations, but each State will wish to evaluate these figures.

- (2) Be deemed the insurer to the extent of its obligation on the covered claims and to that extent, subject to the limitations provided in this Act, shall have all rights, duties and obligations of the insolvent insurer as if the insurer had not become insolvent, including but not limited to, the right to pursue and retain salvage and subrogation recoverable on covered claim obligations to the extent paid by the association. The association shall not be deemed the insolvent insurer for the purpose of conferring jurisdiction.
- [Alternative 1a] Assess insurers amounts necessary to pay the obligations of the association under Subsection A(1) subsequent to an insolvency, the expenses of handling covered claims subsequent to an insolvency, and other expenses authorized by this Act. The assessments of each member insurer shall be in the proportion that the net direct written premiums of the member insurer for the calendar year preceding the assessment bears to the net direct written premiums of all member insurers for the calendar year preceding the assessment. Each member insurer shall be notified of the assessment not later than thirty (30) days before it is due. A member insurer may not be assessed in any year an amount greater than two percent (2%) of that member insurer's net direct written premiums for the calendar year preceding the assessment. If the maximum assessment, together with the other assets of the association, does not provide in any one year an amount sufficient to make all necessary payments, the funds available shall be prorated and the unpaid portion shall be paid as soon as funds become available. The association may exempt or defer, in whole or in part, the assessment of a member insurer, if the assessment would cause the member insurer's financial statement to reflect amounts of capital or surplus less than the minimum amounts required for a certificate of authority by a jurisdiction in which the member insurer is authorized to transact insurance. However, during the period of deferment no dividends shall be paid to shareholders or policyholders. Deferred assessments shall be paid when the payment will not reduce capital or surplus below required minimums. Payments shall be refunded to those companies receiving larger assessments by virtue of the deferment, or at the election of the company, credited against future

[Alternative 2a] Assess insurers amounts necessary to pay the obligations of the association under Subsection A(I) subsequent to an insolvency, the expenses of handling covered claims subsequent to an insolvency, and other expenses authorized by this Act. The assessments of each member insurer shall be in the proportion that the net direct written premiums and any premiums received for an assumed contract after the effective date of an assumed claims transaction with a non-member insurer of the member insurer for the calendar year preceding the assessment bears to the net direct written premiums and any premiums received for an assumed contract after the effective date of an assumed claims transaction with a non-member insurer of all member insurers for the calendar year preceding the assessment. Each member insurer shall be notified of the assessment not later than thirty (30) days before it is due. A member insurer may not be assessed in any year an amount greater than two percent (2%) of that member insurer's net direct written premiums and any premiums received for an assumed contract after the effective date of an assumed claims transaction with a non-member insurer for the calendar year preceding the assessment. The 2% limitation on assessments shall not preclude a full payment for assumption consideration. If the maximum

MO-540-10

© 2009 National Association of Insurance Commissioners

Commented [Staff5]: Drafter Comment: The existing Model has a matrix of four options because there are two independent toggles. We're getting rid of one of them, so we don't need two-level numbering anymore, and it should now be either "1 and 2" or "A and B." Also, the Model seems to have a typo in the second "Alternative" below.

IBT/CD DRAFT VERSION #1

NAIC Model Laws, Regulations, Guidelines and Other Resources-April 2009

assessment, together with the other assets of the association, does not provide in any one year a amount sufficient to make all necessary payments, the funds available shall be prorated and the unpaid portion shall be paid as soon as funds become available. The association may exempt or defer, in whole or in part, the assessment of a member insurer, if the assessment would cause the member insurer's funancial statement to reflect amounts of capital or surplus less than the minimum amounts required for a certificate of authority by a jurisdiction in which the member insurer is authorized to transact insurance. However, during the period of deferment no dividends shall be paid to shareholders or policyholders. Deferred assessments shall be paid when the payment will not reduce capital or surplus below required minimums. Payments shall be refunded to those companies receiving larger assessments by virtue of the deferment, or at the election of the company, credited against future assessments.

(3) [Alternate Section 8A(3)] [1b]

Allocate claims paid and expenses incurred among the three (3) accounts separately, and assess member insurers separately for each account, amounts necessary to pay the obligations of the association under Subsection 8A(1) subsequent to an insolvency, the expenses of handling covered claims subsequent to an insolvency and other expenses authorized by this Act. The assessments of each member insurer shall be in the proportion that the net direct written premiums of the member insurer for the calendar year preceding the assessment on the kinds of insurance in the account bears to the net direct written premiums of all member insurers for the calendar year preceding the assessment on the kinds of insurance in the account. Each member insurer shall be notified of the assessment not later than thirty (30) days before it is due. A member insurer may not be assessed in any one year on any account an amount greater than two percent (2%) of that member insurer's net direct written premiums for the calendar year preceding the assessment on the kinds of insurance in the account. If the maximum assessment, together with the other assets of the association in any account, does not provide in any one year in any account an amount sufficient to make all necessary payments from that account, the funds available shall be pro-rated and the unpaid portion shall be paid as soon thereafter as funds become available. The association may exempt or defer, in whole or in part, the assessment of a member insurer, if the assessment would cause the member insurer's financial statement to reflect amounts of capital or surplus less than the minimum amounts required for a certificate of authority by a jurisdiction in which the member insurer is authorized to transact insurance. However, during the period of deferment no dividends shall be paid to shareholders or policyholders. Deferred assessments shall be paid when the payment will not reduce capital or surplus below required minimums. Payments shall be refunded to those companies receiving larger assessments by virtue of such deferment, or at the election of the company, credited against future assessments. A member insurer may set off against any assessment, authorized payments made on covered claims and expenses incurred in the payment of claims by the member insurer if they are chargeable to the account for which the assessment is made.]

[Optional:

Assess member insurers that have entered into transactions described in Section 5G(3), in additionable to the assessment levied under Paragraph (3), an amount reflecting liabilities that may have arise before the date of the transaction. The assessment under this paragraph is not subject to the annual percentage limitation under Paragraph (3) and shall be the amount that would have been paid by the assuming insurer under Paragraph (3) during the three calendar years preceding the effective date of the transaction if the business had been written directly by the assuming insurer. If the amount of the applicable premiums for the three year period cannot be determined, the assessment shall be 130% of the sum of the unpaid losses, loss adjustment expenses, and incurred but no reported losses, as of the effective date of the assumed claims transaction, multiplied by the applicable guaranty association assessment percentage for the calendar year of the transaction.

Drafting Note: Optional Paragraph (4) is for states that have adopted optional Section 5G(3) and choose to require an additional "assumption consideration assessment when claim obligations are assumed from an entity other than a member insurer.

(3) [Alternate 2b] Allocate claims paid and expenses incurred among the three (3) accounts separately

© 2009 National Association of Insurance Commissioners

MO-540-11

Commented [Staff6]: Drafter Comment: See Comment to Section 6 Drafting Note

Commented [Staff7]: Drafter Comment: Note that the bracket was never deleted from the end of 1b and 2b when it was deleted from the beginning as the four-way mix-and-match was adopted.

Property and Casualty Insurance Guaranty Association Model Act

and assess member insurers separately for each account, amounts necessary to pay the obligations of the association under Subsection 8A(1) subsequent to an insolvency, the expenses of handling covered claims subsequent to an insolvency and other expenses authorized by this Act. The assessments of each member insurer shall be in the proportion that the net direct written premiums and any premiums received for an assumed contract after the effective date of an assumed claims transaction with a non-member insurer of the member insurer for the calendar year preceding the assessment on the kinds of insurance in the account bears to the net direct written premiums and any premiums received for an assumed contract after the effective date of an assumed claims transaction with a non-member insurer of all member insurers for the calendar year preceding the assessment on the kinds of insurance in the account. Each member insurer shall be notified of the assessment not later than thirty (30) days before it is due. A member insurer may not be assessed in any one year on any account an amount greater than two percent (2%) of that member insurer's net direct written premiums and any premiums received for an assumed contract after the effective date of an assumed claims transaction with a non-member insurer for the calendar year preceding the assessment on the kinds of insurance in the account. The 2% limitation on assessments shall not preclude a full payment for assumption consideration. If the maximum assessment, together with the other assets of the association in any account, does not provide in any one year in any account an amount sufficient to make all necessary payments from that account, the funds available shall be pro-rated and the unpaid portion shall be paid as soon thereafter as funds become available. The association may exempt or defer, in whole or in part, the assessment of a member insurer, if the assessment would cause the member insurer's financial statement to reflect amounts of capital or surplus less than the minimum amounts required for a certificate of authority by a jurisdiction in which the member insurer is authorized to transact insurance. However, during the period of deferment no dividends shall be paid to shareholders or policyholders. Deferred assessments shall be paid when the payment will not reduce capital or surplus below required minimums. Payments shall be refunded to those companies receiving larger assessments by virtue of such deferment, or at the election of the company, credited against future assessments. A member insurer may set off against any assessment, authorized payments made on covered claims and expenses incurred in the payment of claims by the member insurer if they are chargeable to the account for which the assessment is made.1

- (4) Investigate claims brought against the association and adjust, compromise, settle and pay covered claims to the extent of the association's obligation and deny all other claims. The association shall pay claims in any order that it may deem reasonable, including the payment of claims as they are received from the claimants or in groups or categories of claims. The association shall have the right to appoint and to direct legal counsel retained under liability insurance policies for the defense of covered claims.
- (5) Notify claimants in this State as deemed necessary by the commissioner and upon the commissioner's request, to the extent records are available to the association.

Drafting Note: The intent of this paragraph is to allow, in exceptional circumstances, supplementary notice to that given by the domiciliary receiver.

- (6) (a) Have the right to review and contest as set forth in this subsection settlements, releases, compromises, waivers and judgments to which the insolvent insurer or its insureds were parties prior to the entry of the order of liquidation. In an action to enforce settlements, releases and judgments to which the insolvent insurer or its insureds were parties prior to the entry of the order of liquidation, the Association shall have the right to assert the following defenses, in addition to the defenses available to the insurer:
 - (i) The association is not bound by a settlement, release, compromise or waiver executed by an insured or the insurer, or any judgment entered against an insured or the insurer by consent or through a failure to exhaust all appeals, if the settlement, release, compromise, waiver or judgment was:
 - (I) Executed or entered within 120 days prior to the entry of an order of

MO-540-12

IBT/CD DRAFT VERSION #1

NAIC Model Laws, Regulations, Guidelines and Other Resources—April 2009

liquidation, and the insured or the insurer did not use reasonable care in entering into the settlement, release, compromise, waiver or judgment, or

(II) Executed by or taken against an insured or the insurer based on default, fraud, collusion or the insurer's failure to defend.

did not pursue all reasonable appeals of an adverse judgment; or

- (ii) If a court of competent jurisdiction finds that the association is not bound by a settlement, release, compromise, waiver or judgment for the reasons described in Subparagraph (a)(i), the settlement, release, compromise, waiver or judgment shall be set aside, and the association shall be permitted to defend any covered claim on the merits. The settlement, release, compromise, waiver or judgment may not be considered as evidence of liability or damages in connection with any claim brought against the association or any other party under this Act.
- (iii) The association shall have the right to assert any statutory defenses or rights of offset against any settlement, release, compromise or waiver executed by an insured or the insurer, or any judgment taken against the insured or the insurer.
- (b) As to any covered claims arising from a judgment under any decision, verdict or finding based on the default of the insolvent insurer or its failure to defend, the association, either on its own behalf or on behalf of an insured may apply to have the judgment, order, decision, verdict or finding set aside by the same court or administrator that entered the judgment, order, decision, verdict or finding and shall be permitted to defend the claim on the merits.
- (7) Handle claims through its own employees, one or more insurers, or other persons designated as servicing facilities, which may include the receiver for the insolvent insurer. Designation of a servicing facility is subject to the approval of the commissioner, but the designation may be declined by a member insurer.
- (8) Reimburse each servicing facility for obligations of the association paid by the facility and for expenses incurred by the facility while handling claims on behalf of the association and shall pay the other expenses of the association authorized by this Act.
- (9) Submit, not later than 90 days after the end of the association's fiscal year, a financial report for the preceding fiscal year in a form approved by the commissioner.

B. The association may:

- Employ or retain persons as are necessary to handle claims and perform other duties of the association;
- (2) Borrow funds necessary to effect the purposes of this Act in accordance with the plan of operation;
- (3) Sue or be sued;
- (4) Negotiate and become a party to contracts necessary to carry out the purpose of this Act;
- (5) Perform other acts necessary or proper to effectuate the purpose of this Act;
- (6) Refund to the member insurers in proportion to the contribution of each member insurer to the association that amount by which the assets of the association exceed the liabilities, if at the end of any calendar year, the board of directors finds that the assets of the association exceed the liabilities

© 2009 National Association of Insurance Commissioners

MO-540-13

Property and Casualty Insurance Guaranty Association Model Act

of the association as estimated by the board of directors for the coming year.

[Alternate Section 8B(6)

Refund to the member insurers in proportion to the contribution of each member insurer to that account that amount by which the assets of the account exceed the liabilities, if at the end of any calendar year, the board of directors finds that the assets of the association in any account exceed the liabilities of that account as estimated by the board of directors for the coming year.]

Drafting Note: The working group/task force feels that the board of directors should determine the amount of the refunds to members when the assets of the association exceed its liabilities. However, since this excess may be quite small, the board is given the option of retaining all or part of it to pay expenses and possibly remove the need for a relatively small assessment at a later time.

C. Suits involving the association:

- (1) Except for actions by the receiver, all actions relating to or arising out of this Act against the association shall be brought in the courts in this State. The courts shall have exclusive jurisdiction over all actions relating to or arising out of this Act against the association.
- (2) The exclusive venue in any action by or against the association is in [designate appropriate court]. The association may, at its option, waive this venue as to specific actions.

[Optional Section 8D

D. (1)

The legislature finds:

- (a) The potential for widespread and massive damage to persons and property caused by natural disasters such as earthquakes, windstorms, or fire in this State can generate insurance claims of such a number as to render numerous insurers operating within this State insolvent and therefore unable to satisfy covered claims;
- (b) The inability of insureds within this State to receive payments of covered claims or to timely receive the payments creates financial and other hardships for insureds and places undue burdens on the State, the affected units of local government, and the community at large;
- (c) The insolvency of a single insurer in a material amount or a catastrophic event may result in the same hardships as those produced by a natural disaster;
- (d) The State has previously taken action to address these problems by adopting the [insert name of guaranty association act], which among other things, provides a mechanism for the payment of covered claims under certain insurance policies to avoid excessive delay in payment and to avoid financial loss to claimants or policyholders because of the insolvency of an insurer: and
- (e) In order for the association to timely pay claims of insolvent insurers in this State and otherwise carry out its duties, the association may require additional financing options. The intent of the Legislature is to make those options available to the association in the event that a natural disaster such as an earthquake, windstorm, fire or material insolvency of any member insurer results in covered claim obligations currently payable by the association in excess of its capacity to pay from current funds and current assessments under Subsection A(3). In cases where the association determines that it is cost effective, the association may issue bonds as provided in this subsection. In determining whether to issue bonds, the association shall consider the transaction costs of issuing the bonds.
- (2) In the event a natural disaster such as an earthquake, windstorm, fire or material insolvency of any member insurer results in covered claim obligations currently payable by the association in excess of its capacity to pay from current funds and current assessments under Subsection 8A(3), the association, in its sole discretion, may by resolution request the [insert name of agency] Agency to issue bonds pursuant to [insert statutory authority], in such amounts as the association may

MO-540-14

IBT/CD DRAFT VERSION #1 5/23/23

NAIC Model Laws, Regulations, Guidelines and Other Resources—April 2009

determine to provide funds for the payment of covered claims and expenses related thereto. In the event bonds are issued, the association shall have the authority to annually assess member insurers for amounts necessary to pay the principal of, and interest on those bonds. Assessments collected pursuant to this authority shall be collected under the same procedures as provided in Subsection 8A(3) and, notwithstanding the two percent (2%) limit in Subsection 8A(3), shall be limited to an additional [insert percentage] percent of the annual net direct written premium in this State of each member insurer for the calendar year preceding the assessment. The commissioner's approval shall be required for any assessment greater than five percent (5%). Assessments collected pursuant to this authority may only be used for servicing the bond obligations provided for in this subsection and shall be pledged for that purpose.

- (3) In addition to the assessments provided for in this subsection, the association in its discretion, and after considering other obligations of the association, may utilize current funds of the association, assessments made under Subsection 8A(3) and advances or dividends received from the liquidators of insolvent insurers to pay the principal and interest on any bonds issued at the board's request.
- (4) Assessments under this subsection shall be payable in twelve (12) monthly installments with the first installment being due and payable at the end of the month after an assessment is levied, and subsequent installments being due not later than the end of each succeeding month.
- (5) In order to assure that insurers paying assessments levied under this subsection continue to charge rates that are neither inadequate nor excessive, within ninety (90) days after being notified of the assessments, each insurer that is to be assessed pursuant to this subsection shall make a rate filing for lines of business additionally assessed under this subsection. If the filing reflects a rate change that, as a percentage, is equal to the difference between the rate of the assessment and the rate of the previous year's assessment under this subsection, the filing shall consist of a certification so stating and shall be deemed approved when made. Any rate change of a different percentage shall be subject to the standards and procedures of [cite appropriate statutory authority for provisions on filing and approval of rates].

Drafting Note: This provision should only be considered by those States that haveserious concerns that circumstances could result in a substantial capacity problem resulting in unpaid or pro rata payment of claims. An association intending to consider this provision should first consult with experienced bond counsel in its State to identify an appropriate State agency or bonding authority to act as vehicle for issuing the bonds. That agency or authority's statute may also have to be amended to specifically authorize these types of bonds and to cross-reference this provision in the guaranty association law. It is possible that in some situations a new bonding authority may have to be created for this purpose.

Regardless of the vehicle used, it is important that the decision-making authority on whether bonds are needed and in what amounts be retained by the

The extent of additional assessment authority under this subsection has not been specified. When considering the amount of additional authority that will be needed, a determination should be made as to the amount of funds needed to service the bonds. More specifically, consideration should be given to the amount of the bonds to be issued, interest rate and the maturity date of the bonds. The association should be able to raise sufficient funds through assessments to pay the interest and retire the bonds after some reasonable period (e.g. ten (10) years). Subsection D(2) requires the Commissioner's approval before the association can impose an additional assessment in excess of 5%. This is to assure that the additional assessment will not result in financial hardship to the member insurers and additional insolvencies.

The intent of Subsection D(4) is to permit recoupment by member insurers of the additional cost of assessments under this subsection without any related regulatory approval. A State enacting this subsection may need to revise Subsection D(4) so that it conforms to the particular State's recoupment provisions, as well as the provisions on filing and approval of rates.]

MO-540-15

The remaining sections of the Model contain no proposed revisions and are excluded from the materials to conserve space.

MODEL 540 IBT/CD PROPOSED AMENDMENTS

VERSION #2 DESCRIPTION

	VERSION #2
IBT/CD MEMBER TO MEMBER	Always covered
OTHER MEMBER TO MEMBER	Always covered
IBT/CD MEMBER TO NONMEMBER	Always covered
OTHER MEMBER TO NONMEMBER	Default and Alternative 3
IBT/CD NONMEMBER TO MEMBER	Always covered
OTHER NONMEMBER TO MEMBER	Default and Alternative 3

Overriding observations.

- 1. Version #2 proposal:
 - a. Is far simpler (in all cases only one section need be edited),
 - b. Accomplishes the goal of preserving IBT and CD GA coverage whether or not the state has adopted the assumed claims provision, and
 - c. Does not take away any coverage currently provided by the Model Act.
- 2. Where the proposals differ is that (unlike Version #2) Version #1 proposal provides a mechanism for the NAIC to reverse the 2009 inclusion of optional assumed claim coverage. That is to say, one version of their proposal can be adopted by the NAIC to achieve this result. The states already have that option and have exercised it by either adopting or not adopting that language from the 2009 amendments.
- 3. Version #1 highlights narrow areas in which one might interpret existing law (state or model) as excluding GA coverage, but those instances are unrelated to IBT and CD transactions and, at least in my view, are contrary to current custom and practice or so exotic as to never having arisen.

IBT/CD DRAFT VERSION #2

5/23/2

NAIC Model Laws, Regulations, Guidelines and Other Resources-April 2009

PROPERTY AND CASUALTY INSURANCE GUARANTY ASSOCIATION MODEL ACT

Table of Contents

Section 1.

Section 2.	Purpose
Section 3.	Scope
Section 4.	Construction
Section 5.	Definitions
Section 6.	Creation of the Association
Section 7.	Board of Directors
Section 8.	Powers and Duties of the Association
Section 9.	Plan of Operation
Section 10.	Duties and Powers of the Commissioner
Section 11.	Coordination Among Guaranty Associations

Section 12. Effect of Paid Claims

Title

Section 13 [Optional] Net Worth Exclusion Section 14. Exhaustion of Other Coverage Section 15. Prevention of Insolvencies

Section 16. Tax Exemption

Section 17. Recoupment of Assessments

Section 18. Immunity

Section 19. Stay of Proceedings

Section 1. Title

This Act shall be known as the [State] Insurance Guaranty Association Act.

Section 2. Purpose

The purpose of this Act is to provide a mechanism for the payment of covered claims under certain insurance policies, to avoid excessive delay in payment and to the extent provided in this Act minimize financial loss to claimants or policyholders because of the insolvency of an insurer, and to provide an association to assess the cost of such protection among insurers.

Section 3. Scope

This Act shall apply to all kinds of direct insurance, but shall not be applicable to the following:

- Life, annuity, health or disability insurance;
- B. Mortgage guaranty, financial guaranty or other forms of insurance offering protection against investment risks:
- C. Fidelity or surety bonds, or any other bonding obligations;
- D. Credit insurance, vendors' single interest insurance, or collateral protection insurance or any similar insurance protecting the interests of a creditor arising out of a creditor-debtor transaction;
- E. Insurance of warranties or service contracts including insurance that provides for the repair, replacement or service of goods or property, indemnification for repair, replacement or service for the operational or structural failure of the goods or property due to a defect in materials, workmanship or normal wear and tear, or provides reimbursement for the liability incurred by the issuer of agreements or service contracts that provide such benefits;

MO-540-1

IBT/CD DRAFT VERSION #2

5/23/2

Property and Casualty Insurance Guaranty Association Model Act

- F. Title insurance:
- G. Ocean marine insurance;
- H. Any transaction or combination of transactions between a person (including affiliates of such person) and an insurer (including affiliates of such insurer) which involves the transfer of investment or credit risk unaccompanied by transfer of insurance risk; or
- I. Any insurance provided by or guaranteed by government.

Drafting Note: This Act focuses on property and liability kinds of insurance and therefore exempts those kinds of insurance deemed to present problems quite distinct from those of property and liability insurance. The Act further precludes from its scope certain types of insurance that provide protection for investment and financial risks. Financial guaranty is one of these. The NAIC Life and Health Insurance Guaranty Association Model Act provides for coverage of some, of the lines excluded by this provision.

For purposes of this section, "Financial guaranty insurance" includes any insurance under which loss is payable upon proof of occurrence of any of the following events to the damage of an insured claimant or obligee:

- Failure of any obligor or obligors on any debt instrument or other monetary obligation, including common or preferred stock, to pay when due the
 principal, interest, dividend or purchase price of such instrument or obligation, whether failure is the result of a financial default or insolvency
 and whether or not the obligation is incurred directly or as guarantor by, or on behalf of, another obligor which has also defaulted;
- 2. Changes in the level of interest rates whether short term or long term, or in the difference between interest rates existing in various markets;
- 3. Changes in the rate of exchange of currency, or from the inconvertibility of one currency into another for any reason;
- 4. Changes in the value of specific assets or commodities, or price levels in general.

For purposes of this section, "credit insurance" means insurance on accounts receivable

The terms "disability insurance" and "accident and health insurance," and "health insurance" are intended to be synonymous. Each State will wish to examine its own statutes to determine which is the appropriate phrase.

A State where the insurance code does not adequately define ocean marine insurance may wish to add the following to Section 5, Definitions: "Ocean marine insurance" means any form of insurance, regardless of the name, label or marketing designation of the insurance policy, which insures against maritime perils or risks and other related perils or risks, which are usually insured against by traditional marine insurance, such as hull and machinery, marine builders risk, and marine protection and indemnity. Perils and risk insured against include without limitation loss, damage, expense or legal liability of the insured for loss, damage or expense arising out of or incident to ownership, operation, chartering, maintenance, use, repair or construction of any vessel, craft or instrumentality in use in ocean or inland waterways for commercial purposes, including liability of the insured for personal injury, illness or death or for loss or damage to the property of the insured or another person.

Section 4. Construction

This Act shall be construed to effect the purpose under Section 2 which will constitute an aid and guide to interpretation.

Section 5. Definitions

As used in this Act:

[Optional:

A. "Account" means any one of the three accounts created by Section 6.]

Drafting Note: This definition should be used by those States wishing to create separate accounts for assessment purposes. For a note on the use of separate accounts for assessments see the Drafting Note after Section 6. If this definition is used, all subsequent subsections should be renumbered.

- A. "Affiliate" means a person who directly, or indirectly, through one or more intermediaries, controls, is controlled by, or is under common control with another person on December 31 of the year immediately preceding the date the insurer becomes an insolvent insurer.
- B. "Association" means the [State] Insurance Guaranty Association created under Section 6.

MO-540-2

IBT/CD DRAFT VERSION #2

5/23/23

NAIC Model Laws, Regulations, Guidelines and Other Resources-April 2009

C. "Association similar to the association" means any guaranty association, security fund or other insolvency mechanism that affords protection similar to that of the association. The term shall also include any property and casualty insolvency mechanism that obtains assessments or other contributions from insurers on a pre-insolvency basis.

Drafting Note: There are two options for handling claims assumed by a licensed carrier from an unlicensed carrier or self insurer. Alternative 1 provides that these claims shall be covered by the guaranty association if the licensed insurer becomes insolvent subsequent to the assumiption. Alternative 2 provides coverage only if the assuming carrier makes a payment to the guaranty association in an amount equal to that which the assuming carrier would have paid in guaranty association assessments had the insurer written the assumed business itself. If a State wishes to adopt Alternative 1, it must select Alternative 1 in Section 5D and Alternative 1 are 2a in Section 8A(3). If a State wishes to adopt Alternative 2, it must select Alternative 2 in Section 5D and Q and Alternative 1 for 7b in Section 8A(3).

- D. [Alternative 1] "Assumed claims transaction" means the following:
 - Policy obligations that have been assumed by the insolvent insurer, prior to the entry of a final order of liquidation, through a merger between the insolvent insurer and another entity obligated under the policies; or
 - (2) An assumption reinsurance transaction in which all of the following has occurred:
 - (a) The insolvent insurer assumed, prior to the entry of a final order of liquidation, the claim or policy obligations of another insurer or entity obligated under the claims or policies:
 - (b) The assumption of the claim or policy obligations has been approved, if such approval is required, by the appropriate regulatory authorities; and
 - (c) As a result of the assumption, the claim or policy obligations became the direct obligations of the insolvent insurer through a novation of the claims or policies

[Alternative 2] "Assumed claims transaction" means the following:

- (1) Policy obligations that have been assumed by the insolvent insurer, prior to the entry of a final order of liquidation, through a merger between the insolvent insurer and another entity obligated under the policies, and for which Assumption Consideration has been paid to the applicable guaranty associations, if the merged entity is a non-member insurer; or
- (2) Policy obligations that have been assumed by the insolvent insurer, prior to the entry of a final order of liquidation, pursuant to a plan, approved by the domestic commissioner of the assuming insurer, which:
 - (a) Transfers the direct policy obligations and future policy renewals from one insurer to another insurer; and
 - (b) For which Assumption Consideration has been paid to the applicable guaranty associations, if the assumption is from a non-member insurer.
 - For purposes of this section the term non-member insurer also includes a self-insurer, non-admitted insurer and risk retention group; or
- (3) An assumption reinsurance transaction in which all of the following has occurred:
 - (a) The insolvent insurer assumed, prior to the entry of a final order of liquidation, the claim
 or policy obligations of another insurer or entity obligated under the claims or policies;
 - (b) The assumption of the claim or policy obligations has been approved, if such approval is required, by the appropriate regulatory authorities; and

MO-540-3

IBT/CD DRAFT VERSION #2

5/23/23

Property and Casualty Insurance Guaranty Association Model Act

As a result of the assumption, the claim or policy obligations became the direct obligations of the insolvent insurer through a novation of the claims or policies.

- E. "Claimant" means any person instituting a covered claim, provided that no person who is an affiliate of the insolvent insurer may be a claimant.
- F. "Commissioner" means the Commissioner of Insurance of this State.

Drafting Note: Use the appropriate title for the chief insurance regulatory official wherever the term "commissioner" appears

G. "Control" means the possession, direct or indirect, of the power to direct or cause the direction of the management and policies of a person, whether through the ownership of voting securities, by contract other than a commercial contract for goods or nonmanagement services, or otherwise, unless the power is the result of an official position with or corporate office held by the person. Control shall be presumed to exist if a person, directly or indirectly, owns, controls, holds with the power to vote, or holds proxies representing, ten percent (10%) or more of the voting securities of any other person. This presumption may be rebutted by a showing that control does not exist in fact.

VERSION #2 PROPOSAL

- H. "Covered claim" means the following:
 - (1) An unpaid claim, including one for unearmed premiums, submitted by a claimant, which arises out of and is within the coverage and is subject to the applicable limits of an insurance policy to which this Act applies, if the insurer becomes an insolvent insurer after the effective date of this Act and: the policy was either issued by the insurer or assumed by, or allocated to, the insurer in an assumed claims transaction; or in an Insurance Business Transfer or Corporate Division transaction that was approved by the chief insurance regulator in the insurer's state of domicile and, if required, by the [Commissioner/Director/Superintendent]; and

Drafting Note: Versions of this language can be adopted whether or not the Assumed Claim language has been adopted. The proposal deliberately doesn't remove the "assumed claims" language. However, a state that wants to adopt this remedial provision without adopting the assumed claims language can do so easily enough just by making this change to the definition:

(1) An unpaid claim, including one for unearned premiums, submitted by a claimant, which arises out of and is within the coverage and is subject to the applicable limits of an insurance policy to which this Act applies, if the insurer becomes an insolvent insurer after the effective date of this Act and the policy was either issued by the insurer or assumed by, or allocated to, the insurer in an assumed claims transaction or in an Insurance Business Transfer or Corporate Division transaction that was approved by the chief insurance regulator in the insurer's state of domicile and, if required, by the [Commissioner/Director/Superintendent], and

- (a) The claimant or insured is a resident of this State at the time of the insured event, provided that for entities other than an individual, the residence of a claimant, insured or policyholder is the State in which its principal place of business is located at the time of the insured event; or
- (b) The claim is a first party claim for damage to property with a permanent location in this State

[OPTIONAL H(c) - TO DEFINE IBT AND CD IF DEEMED NECESSARY]

(c) For purposes of this Act, an Insurance Business Transfer or Corporate Division transaction shall mean a transaction [ALTERNATIVE 1] as described in [INSERT STATE STATUTORY CITATIONS] [OR ALTERNATIVE 2] authorized by the laws of another state authorizing such transactions and as the result of which, apart from other provisions, the insurer assumed all of the obligations under the policy from a transferor which was thereby discharged from such obligations.

MO-540-4

© 2009 National Association of Insurance Commissioners

Commented [Staff1]: Drafter Explanation:

If IBT and CD are deemed to need further definition the attachment provides suggested optional language. It is not necessary in order to accomplish the goal but might be helpful.

A couple of notes about this proposal:

1)This language lends itself well to amendment of existing state laws. For example, 215 ILCS5/534.3 (the Illinois statute, could be amended as follows:

(a) "Covered claim" means an unpaid claim for a loss arising out of and within the coverage of an insurance policy to which this Article applies, including specifically a policy assumed in an Insurance Business Transfer or Corporate Division transaction that was approved by the chief insurance regulator in the insurer's state of domicile and, if required, by the Director, and which is in force at the time of the occurrence giving rise to the unpaid claim, including claims presented during any extended discovery period which was purchased from the company before the entry of a liquidation order or which is purchased or obtained from the liquidator after the entry of a lepidation order, made by a person insured under such policy or by a person suffering injury or damage for which a person insured under such policy is legally liable, and for unearned premium, if:

- (2) This approach does not remove any actual or possible coverage from what is currently provided by Model 540; but
- (3) This approach does NOT expressly provide GA coverage when the transferor is a member insurer but the transferee insurer is not a member or licensed insurer. However, if the goal of the RLWG includes providing GA coverage in those cases, that could be done by additional language as shown on the attachment.

This last point is important. It arises because the definition of "insolvent insurer" requires that it be licensed (thereby making it a member insurer). In my view, requiring GA coverage when the insolvent insurer was not a member insurer (which effectively means it was not licensed in the state) can be problematic. However, I propose language to accomplish that if the Working Group determines that it is part of their charge. (see Alternatives 2 & 3)

IBT/CD DRAFT VERSION #2

5/23/2

NAIC Model Laws, Regulations, Guidelines and Other Resources-April 2009

[ALTERNATIVE 1: WITHOUT ASSUMED CLAIMS LANGUAGE AND NON-MEMBER TRANSFERE COVERAGE]

H. "Covered claim" means the following:

- (1) An unpaid claim, including one for unearned premiums, submitted by a claimant, which arises out of and is within the coverage and is subject to the applicable limits of an insurance policy to which this Act applies, if the insurer becomes an insolvent insurer after the effective date of this Act and the policy was either issued by the insurer or assumed by, or allocated to, the insurer in an Insurance Business Transfer or Corporate Division transaction that was approved by the chief insurance regulator in the insurer's state of domicile and, if required, by the [Commissioner/Director/Superintendent]; and
 - (a) The claimant or insured is a resident of this State at the time of the insured event, provided that for entities other than an individual, the residence of a claimant, insured or policyholder is the State in which its principal place of business is located at the time of the insured event; or
 - (b) The claim is a first party claim for damage to property with a permanent location in this State.

[ALTERNATIVE 2: WITHOUT ASSUMED CLAIMS LANGUAGE BUT WITH NON-MEMBER TRANSFERE] COVERAGE[

H. "Covered claim" means the following:

- (1) An unpaid claim, including one for unearned premiums, submitted by a claimant, which arises out of and is within the coverage and is subject to the applicable limits of an insurance policy to which this Act applies, if (A) the insurer becomes an insolvent insurer after the effective date of this Act and the policy was either issued by the insurer, or assumed by, or allocated to, the insurer in an Insurance Business Transfer or Corporate Division transaction that was approved by the chief insurance regulator in the insurer's state of domicile and, if required, by the [Commissioner/Director/Superintendent]; or (B) the policy was issued by a member insurer and, in such a transaction, subsequently assumed by, or allocated to, another insurer (other than a risk retention group) against whom a final order of liquidation has been entered after the effective date of this Act with a finding of insolvency by a court of competent jurisdiction in the insurer's State of domicile, and
 - (a) The claimant or insured is a resident of this State at the time of the insured event, provided that for entities other than an individual, the residence of a claimant, insured or policyholder is the State in which its principal place of business is located at the time of the insured event; or
 - (b) The claim is a first party claim for damage to property with a permanent location in this State.

JALTERNATIVE 3: WITH ASSUMED CLAIMS LANGUAGE AND NON-MEMBER TRANSFEREE COVERAGI

H. "Covered claim" means the following:

(1) An unpaid claim, including one for unearned premiums, submitted by a claimant, which arises out of and is within the coverage and is subject to the applicable limits of an insurance policy to which

© 2009 National Association of Insurance Commissioners

MO-540-5

IBT/CD DRAFT VERSION #2

5/23/23

Property and Casualty Insurance Guaranty Association Model Act

this Act applies, if (A) the insurer becomes an insolvent insurer after the effective date of this Act and the policy was either issued by the insurer, or assumed by, or allocated to, the insurer in an assumed claims transaction or in an Insurance Business Transfer or Corporate Division transaction that was approved by the chief insurance regulator in the insurer's state of domicile and, if required, by the [Commissioner/Director/Superintendent]; or (B) the policy was issued by a member insurer and in such a transaction subsequently assumed by, or allocated to, another insurer (other than a risk retention group) against whom a final order of liquidation has been entered after the effective date of this Act with a finding of insolvency by a court of competent jurisdiction in the insurer's State of domicile, and

- (a) The claimant or insured is a resident of this State at the time of the insured event, provided that for entities other than an individual, the residence of a claimant, insured or policyholder is the State in which its principal place of business is located at the time of the insured event; or
- (b) The claim is a first party claim for damage to property with a permanent location in this
- (2) Except as provided elsewhere in this section, "covered claim" shall not include:
 - (a) Any amount awarded as punitive or exemplary damages;
 - (b) Any amount sought as a return of premium under any retrospective rating plan;
 - (c) Any amount due any reinsurer, insurer, insurance pool or underwriting association, health maintenance organization, hospital plan corporation, professional health service corporation or self-insurer as subrogation recoveries, reinsurance recoveries, contribution, indemnification or otherwise. No claim for any amount due any reinsurer, insurer, insurance pool, underwriting association, health maintenance organization, hospital plan corporation, professional health service corporation or self-insurer may be asserted against a person insured under a policy issued by an insolvent insurer other than to the extent the claim exceeds the association obligation limitations set forth in Section 8 of this Act;
 - (d) Any claims excluded pursuant to Section 13 due to the high net worth of an insured;
 - (e) Any first party claims by an insured that is an affiliate of the insolvent insurer;
 - (f) Any fee or other amount relating to goods or services sought by or on behalf of any attorney or other provider of goods or services retained by the insolvent insurer or an insured prior to the date it was determined to be insolvent;
 - (g) Any fee or other amount sought by or on behalf of any attorney or other provider of goods or services retained by any insured or claimant in connection with the assertion or prosecution of any claim, covered or otherwise, against the association;
 - (h) Any claims for interest; or
 - Any claim filed with the association or a liquidator for protection afforded under the insured's policy for incurred-but-not-reported losses.

Drafting note: The language in this provision referring to claims for incurred-but-not-reported losses has been inserted to expressly include the existing intent of this provision and make it clear that "policyholder protection" proofs of claim, while valid to preserve rights against the Sestate of the insolvent insurer under the Insurer Receivership Model Act, are not valid to preserve rights against the association.

MO-540-6

The remaining sections of the Model contain no proposed revisions and are excluded from the materials to conserve space.

Adopted by the Financial Condition (E) Committee, 7/21/22

REQUEST FOR NAIC MODEL LAW DEVELOPMENT

This form is intended to gather information to support the development of a new model law or amendment to an existing model law. Prior to development of a new or amended model law, approval of the respective Parent Committee and the NAIC's Executive Committee is required. The NAIC's Executive Committee will consider whether the request fits the criteria for model law development. Please complete all questions and provide as much detail as necessary to help in this determination.

mo	del law development. Please co	nplete all questions and provide	le as mu	ich detail as necessary to help in this determination.
Ple	ase check whether this is:	☐ New Model Law	or	
1.	Name of group to be responsible for drafting the model:			
	Receivership Law (E) Working Referred by the Restructuring			solvency (E) Task Force to complete the drafting.
2.	NAIC staff support contact i	nformation:		
	Jane Koenigsman			

Dan Daveline ddaveline@naic.org 816-783-8134

816-783-8145

jkoenigsman@naic.org

- 3. Please provide a brief description of the proposed new model or the amendment(s) to the existing model. If you are proposing a new model, please also provide a proposed title. If an existing model law, please provide the title, attach a current version to this form and reference the section(s) proposed to be amended.
 - Property and Casualty Insurance Guaranty Association Model Act (#540)

In 2019, the Financial Condition (E) Committee formed the Restructuring Mechanisms (E) Working Group who was charged with the following:

- 1. Evaluate and prepare a white paper that:
 - a. Addresses the perceived need for restructuring statutes and the issues those statutes are designed to remedy. Also, consider alternatives that insurers are currently employing to achieve similar results.
 - b. Summarizes the existing state restructuring statutes.
 - c. Addresses the legal issues posed by an order of a court (or approval by an insurance department) in one state affecting the policyholders of other states.
 - d. Considers the impact that a restructuring might have on guaranty associations and policyholders that had guaranty fund protection prior to the restructuring.
 - e. Identifies and addresses the legal issues associated with restructuring using a protected cell.

Background for Proposed Change

This proposed change is being precipitated by discussions within the NAICs Restructuring Mechanisms (E) Working Group initiative, which is focused on documenting in the form of a White Paper, the various issues related to insurance business transfers (IBT) and corporate division (CD) transactions. The number of states adopting laws that permit either of these transactions is still relatively low; however, one of the most significant issues that has been discussed during the meetings of the Working Group is the need for policyholders subject to such transactions to retain guaranty fund coverage. Representatives of the National Conference of Insurance Guaranty Funds (NCIGF) have suggested that an amendment to a state's guaranty fund act, or other related law, is necessary to address this issue. They have specifically suggested that the NAIC update the Property and Casualty Insurance Guaranty Association Model Act, and they have developed specific language to address this issue. An amendment will better enable those states that have incorporated #540 into their laws to update their laws for this important issue, to ensure policyholders in all states

Attachment Four Executive (EX) Committee 8/11/22

retain their coverage. Because guaranty association coverage follows the state of licensure rather than the state of domicile, adequately addressing these concerns is necessary regardless of the type of transfer and regardless of how few states adopt changes to their laws to allow IBT and CD transactions.

Scope of the Proposed Revisions to Model 540

The scope of the request is limited to addressing the issue of continuity of guaranty fund coverage when a policy is transferred from one insurer to another. The request is therefore to the specific proposal to revise the definition of "Covered Claim" within #540, or other language determined to be appropriate to address the need for continuity of protection. The following is the additional language (underlined language) that has been proposed to be added to Section 5, Definitions, within #540.

H. "Covered claim" means the following:

- (a) The claimant or insured is a resident of this State at the time of the insured event, provided that for entities other than an individual, the residence of a claimant, insured or policyholder is the State in which its principal place of business is located at the time of the insured event; or
- (b) The claim is a first party claim for damage to property with a permanent location in this State.
- (c) Notwithstanding any other provision in this Act, an insurance policy issued by a member insurer and later allocated, transferred, assumed by or otherwise made the sole responsibility of another insurer, pursuant to a state statute providing for the division of an insurance company or the statutory assumption or transfer of designated policies and under which there is no remaining obligation to the transferring entity (commonly known as "Division" or "Insurance Business Transfer" statutes), shall be considered to have been issued by a member insurer which is an Insolvent Insurer for the purposes of this Act in the event that the insurer to which the policy has been allocated, transferred, assumed or otherwise made the sole responsibility of is placed in liquidation.

		sole responsibility of is placed in liquidation.
		(d) An insurance policy that was issued by a non-member insurer and later allocated, transferred, assumed by or otherwise made the sole responsibility of a member insurer under a state statute described in subsection (a) shall not be considered to have been issued by a member insurer for the purposes of this Act.
4.	Does th	ne model law meet the Model Law Criteria?
	(If answ	vering no to any of these questions, please reevaluate charge and proceed accordingly to address issues).
	a.	Does the subject of the model law necessitate a national standard and require uniformity amongst all states? Yes or No (Check one)
		If yes, please explain why:
		This proposed change is needed to ensure policyholders in all states retain their guaranty fund coverage, which is necessary regardless of how few states adopted changes to their laws to allow IBT and CD transactions.
		It should be noted that with respect to guaranty fund coverage for life and health insurance, the National Organization of Life and Health Insurance Guaranty Associations (NOLHGA) is suggesting a different approach to address the same issue in the life and health context. NOLHGA's proposal centers around the need for such transaction to require the assuming or resulting insurer to be licensed in all states where the issuing insurer was licensed or ever was licensed to retain the needed coverage for policyholders.
	b.	Does Committee believe NAIC members should devote significant regulator and Association resources to educate, communicate and support this model law?

Attachment Four Executive (EX) Committee 8/11/22

5.	What is the likelihood that your Committee will be able to draft and adopt the model law within one year from the date of Executive Committee approval?					
	⊠ 1	□ 2	□ 3	4	□ 5	(Check one)
	High Likeli	hood			Low Likelihood	
	Explanation	, if necessary:				
6.	6. What is the likelihood that a minimum two-thirds majority of NAIC members would ultimately vote to adopt t proposed model law?			mately vote to adopt the		
	⊠ 1	□ 2	□ 3	☐ 4	□ 5	(Check one)
	High Likeli	hood			Low Likelihood	
	Explanation	, if necessary: So	ee previous discuss	sion.		
7.	What is the likelihood that state legislatures will adopt the model law in a uniform manner within three years adoption by the NAIC?			ner within three years of		
	⊠ 1	□ 2	□ 3	☐ 4	□ 5	(Check one)
	High Likelihood				Low Likelihood	
	Explanation	, if necessary:				
	At this juncture, the expenses incurred by					we the potential to reduce all parties.
8.	. Is this model law referenced in the NAIC Accreditation Standards? If so, does the standard require the model law to be adopted in a substantially similar manner?					
	Not referenced in Acc	creditation Standa	ards.			
9.	Is this model law in	response to or in	npacted by federa	l laws or regulati	ons? If yes, please	explain.
	No.					

NAIC Model Laws, Regulations, Guidelines and Other Resources—April 2009

PROPERTY AND CASUALTY INSURANCE GUARANTY ASSOCIATION MODEL ACT

Table of Contents

Section 1.	Title
Section 2.	Purpose Section
Section 3.	Scope
Section 4.	Construction
Section 5.	Definitions
Section 6.	Creation of the Association
Section 7.	Board of Directors
Section 8.	Powers and Duties of the Association
Section 9.	Plan of Operation
Section 10.	Duties and Powers of the Commissioner
Section 11.	Coordination Among Guaranty Associations
Section 12.	Effect of Paid Claims Section 13
Section 13.	[Optional] Net Worth Exclusion
Section 14.	Exhaustion of Other Coverage
Section 15.	Prevention of Insolvencies
04: 16	T E4'

Section 16. Tax Exemption

Section 17. Recoupment of Assessments

Section 18. Immunity

Section 19. Stay of Proceedings

Section 1. Title

This Act shall be known as the [State] Insurance Guaranty Association Act.

Section 2. Purpose

The purpose of this Act is to provide a mechanism for the payment of covered claims under certain insurance policies, to avoid excessive delay in payment and to the extent provided in this Act minimize financial loss to claimants or policyholders because of the insolvency of an insurer, and to provide an association to assess the cost of such protection among insurers.

Section 3. Scope

This Act shall apply to all kinds of direct insurance, but shall not be applicable to the following:

- A. Life, annuity, health or disability insurance;
- B. Mortgage guaranty, financial guaranty or other forms of insurance offering protection against investment risks:
- C. Fidelity or surety bonds, or any other bonding obligations;
- D. Credit insurance, vendors' single interest insurance, or collateral protection insurance or any similar insurance protecting the interests of a creditor arising out of a creditor-debtor transaction;
- E. Other than coverages that may be set forth in a cybersecurity insurance policy, insurance Insurance of warranties or service contracts including insurance that provides for the repair, replacement or service of goods or property, indemnification for repair, replacement or service for the operational or structural failure

Property and Casualty Insurance Guaranty Association Model Act

of the goods or property due to a defect in materials, workmanship or normal wear and tear, or provides reimbursement for the liability incurred by the issuer of agreements or service contracts that provide such benefits;

- F. Title insurance;
- G. Ocean marine insurance;
- H. Any transaction or combination of transactions between a person (including affiliates of such person) and an insurer (including affiliates of such insurer) which involves the transfer of investment or credit risk unaccompanied by transfer of insurance risk; or
- I. Any insurance provided by or guaranteed by government.

Drafting Note: This Act focuses on property and liability kinds of insurance and therefore exempts those kinds of insurance deemed to present problems quite distinct from those of property and liability insurance. The Act further precludes from its scope certain types of insurance that provide protection for investment and financial risks. Financial guaranty is one of these. The NAIC Life and Health Insurance Guaranty Association Model Act provides for coverage of some, of the lines excluded by this provision.

For purposes of this section, "Financial guaranty insurance" includes any insurance under which loss is payable upon proof of occurrence of any of the following events to the damage of an insured claimant or obligee:

- 1. Failure of any obligor or obligors on any debt instrument or other monetary obligation, including common or preferred stock, to pay when due the principal, interest, dividend or purchase price of such instrument or obligation, whether failure is the result of a financial default or insolvency and whether or not the obligation is incurred directly or as guarantor by, or on behalf of, another obligor which has also defaulted;
- 2. Changes in the level of interest rates whether short term or long term, or in the difference between interest rates existing in various markets;
- 3. Changes in the rate of exchange of currency, or from the inconvertibility of one currency into another for any reason;
- 4. Changes in the value of specific assets or commodities, or price levels in general.

For purposes of this section, "credit insurance" means insurance on accounts receivable.

The terms "disability insurance" and "accident and health insurance," and "health insurance" are intended to be synonymous. Each State will wish to examine its own statutes to determine which is the appropriate phrase.

A State where the insurance code does not adequately define ocean marine insurance may wish to add the following to Section 5, Definitions: "Ocean marine insurance" means any form of insurance, regardless of the name, label or marketing designation of the insurance policy, which insures against maritime perils or risks and other related perils or risks, which are usually insured against by traditional marine insurance, such as hull and machinery, marine builders risk, and marine protection and indemnity. Perils and risk insured against include without limitation loss, damage, expense or legal liability of the insured for loss, damage or expense arising out of or incident to ownership, operation, chartering, maintenance, use, repair or construction of any vessel, craft or instrumentality in use in ocean or inland waterways for commercial purposes, including liability of the insured for personal injury, illness or death or for loss or damage to the property of the insured or another person.

Section 4. Construction

This Act shall be construed to effect the purpose under Section 2 which will constitute an aid and guide to interpretation.

Section 5. Definitions

As used in this Act:

[Optional:

NAIC Model Laws, Regulations, Guidelines and Other Resources—April 2009

A. "Account" means any one of the three accounts created by Section 6.]

Drafting Note: This definition should be used by those States wishing to create separate accounts for assessment purposes. For a note on the use of separate accounts for assessments see the Drafting Note after Section 6. If this definition is used, all subsequent subsections should be renumbered.

- A. "Affiliate" means a person who directly, or indirectly, through one or more intermediaries, controls, is controlled by, or is under common control with another person on December 31 of the year immediately preceding the date the insurer becomes an insolvent insurer.
- B. "Association" means the [State] Insurance Guaranty Association created under Section 6.
- C. "Association similar to the association" means any guaranty association, security fund or other insolvency mechanism that affords protection similar to that of the association. The term shall also include any property and casualty insolvency mechanism that obtains assessments or other contributions from insurers on a preinsolvency basis.

Drafting Note: There are two options for handling claims assumed by a licensed carrier from an unlicensed carrier or self insurer. Alternative 1 provides that these claims shall be covered by the guaranty association if the licensed insurer becomes insolvent subsequent to the assumption. Alternative 2 provides coverage only if the assuming carrier makes a payment to the guaranty association in an amount equal to that which the assuming carrier would have paid in guaranty association assessments had the insurer written the assumed business itself. If a State wishes to adopt Alternative 1, it must select Alternative 1 in Section 5D and Alternative 1a or 2a in Section 8A(3). If a State wishes to adopt Alternative 2, it must select Alternative 2 in Section 5D and Q and Alternative 1b or 2b in Section 8A(3).

- D. [Alternative 1] "Assumed claims transaction" means the following:
 - (1) Policy obligations that have been assumed by the insolvent insurer, prior to the entry of a final order of liquidation, through a merger between the insolvent insurer and another entity obligated under the policies; or
 - (2) An assumption reinsurance transaction in which all of the following has occurred:
 - (a) The insolvent insurer assumed, prior to the entry of a final order of liquidation, the claim or policy obligations of another insurer or entity obligated under the claims or policies: and
 - (b) The assumption of the claim or policy obligations has been approved, if such approval is required, by the appropriate regulatory authorities; and
 - (c) As a result of the assumption, the claim or policy obligations became the direct obligations of the insolvent insurer through a novation of the claims or policies

[Alternative 2] "Assumed claims transaction" means the following:

- (1) Policy obligations that have been assumed by the insolvent insurer, prior to the entry of a final order of liquidation, through a merger between the insolvent insurer and another entity obligated under the policies, and for which Assumption Consideration has been paid to the applicable guaranty associations, if the merged entity is a non-member insurer; or
- (2) Policy obligations that have been assumed by the insolvent insurer, prior to the entry of a final order of liquidation, pursuant to a plan, approved by the domestic commissioner of the assuming insurer, which:
 - (a) Transfers the direct policy obligations and future policy renewals from one insurer to another insurer; and

- (b) For which Assumption Consideration has been paid to the applicable guaranty associations, if the assumption is from a non-member insurer.
- (c) For purposes of this section the term non-member insurer also includes a self-insurer, non-admitted insurer and risk retention group; or
- (3) An assumption reinsurance transaction in which all of the following has occurred:
 - (a) The insolvent insurer assumed, prior to the entry of a final order of liquidation, the claim or policy obligations of another insurer or entity obligated under the claims or policies;
 - (b) The assumption of the claim or policy obligations has been approved, if such approval is required, by the appropriate regulatory authorities; and
 - (c) As a result of the assumption, the claim or policy obligations became the direct obligations of the insolvent insurer through a novation of the claims or policies.
- E. "Claimant" means any person instituting a covered claim, provided that no person who is an affiliate of the insolvent insurer may be a claimant.
- F. "Commissioner" means the Commissioner of Insurance of this State.

Drafting Note: Use the appropriate title for the chief insurance regulatory official wherever the term "commissioner" appears.

- G. "Control" means the possession, direct or indirect, of the power to direct or cause the direction of the management and policies of a person, whether through the ownership of voting securities, by contract other than a commercial contract for goods or nonmanagement services, or otherwise, unless the power is the result of an official position with or corporate office held by the person. Control shall be presumed to exist if a person, directly or indirectly, owns, controls, holds with the power to vote, or holds proxies representing, ten percent (10%) or more of the voting securities of any other person. This presumption may be rebutted by a showing that control does not exist in fact.
- H. "Covered claim" means the following:
 - (1) An unpaid claim, including one for unearned premiums, submitted by a claimant, which arises out of and is within the coverage and is subject to the applicable limits of an insurance policy to which this Act applies, if the insurer becomes an insolvent insurer after the effective date of this Act and: the policy was either issued by the insurer or assumed by the insurer in an assumed claims transaction; and
 - (a) The claimant or insured is a resident of this State at the time of the insured event, provided that for entities other than an individual, the residence of a claimant, insured or policyholder is the State in which its principal place of business is located at the time of the insured event; or
 - (b) The claim is a first party claim for damage to property with a permanent location in this State.
 - (2) Except as provided elsewhere in this section, "covered claim" shall not include:
 - (a) Any amount awarded as punitive or exemplary damages;
 - (b) Any amount sought as a return of premium under any retrospective rating plan;

- (c) Any amount due any reinsurer, insurer, insurance pool or underwriting association, health maintenance organization, hospital plan corporation, professional health service corporation or self-insurer as subrogation recoveries, reinsurance recoveries, contribution, indemnification or otherwise. No claim for any amount due any reinsurer, insurer, insurance pool, underwriting association, health maintenance organization, hospital plan corporation, professional health service corporation or self-insurer may be asserted against a person insured under a policy issued by an insolvent insurer other than to the extent the claim exceeds the association obligation limitations set forth in Section 8 of this Act;
- (d) Any claims excluded pursuant to Section 13 due to the high net worth of an insured;
- (e) Any first party claims by an insured that is an affiliate of the insolvent insurer;
- (f) Any fee or other amount relating to goods or services sought by or on behalf of any attorney or other provider of goods or services retained by the insolvent insurer or an insured prior to the date it was determined to be insolvent;
- (g) Any fee or other amount sought by or on behalf of any attorney or other provider of goods or services retained by any insured or claimant in connection with the assertion or prosecution of any claim, covered or otherwise, against the association;
- (h) Any claims for interest; or
- (i) Any claim filed with the association or a liquidator for protection afforded under the insured's policy for incurred-but-not-reported losses.

Drafting note: The language in this provision referring to claims for incurred-but-not-reported losses has been inserted to expressly include the existing intent of this provision and make it clear that "policyholder protection" proofs of claim, while valid to preserve rights against the State of the insolvent insurer under the Insurer Receivership Model Act, are not valid to preserve rights against the association.

I. "Cybersecurity insurance", for purposes of this Act, includes first and third party coverage, in a policy or endorsement, written on a direct, admitted basis for losses and loss mitigation arising out of or relating to data privacy breaches, unauthorized information network security intrusions, computer viruses, ransomware, cyber extortion, identity theft, and similar exposures.

Note: This definition is optional.

J. "Insolvent insurer" means an insurer that is licensed to transact insurance in this State, either at the time the policy was issued, when the obligation with respect to the covered claim was assumed under an assumed claims transaction, or when the insured event occurred, and against whom a final order of liquidation has been entered after the effective date of this Act with a finding of insolvency by a court of competent jurisdiction in the insurer's State of domicile.

Drafting Note: "Final order" as used in this section means an order which has not been stayed. States in which the "final order" language does not accurately reflect whether or not the order is subject to a stay should substitute appropriate language consistent with the statutes or rules of the State to convey the intended meaning.

K. "Insured" means any named insured, any additional insured, any vendor, lessor or any other party identified as an insured under the policy.

 \underline{L} (1) "Member insurer" means any person who:

Property and Casualty Insurance Guaranty Association Model Act

- (a) Writes any kind of insurance to which this Act applies under Section 3, including the exchange of reciprocal or inter-insurance contracts; and
- (b) Is licensed to transact insurance in this State (except at the option of the State).
- (2) An insurer shall cease to be a member insurer effective on the day following the termination or expiration of its license to transact the kinds of insurance to which this Act applies, however, the insurer shall remain liable as a member insurer for any and all obligations, including obligations for assessments levied prior to the termination or expiration of the insurer's license and assessments levied after the termination or expiration, which relate to any insurer that became an insolvent insurer prior to the termination or expiration of the insurer's license.

M. "Net direct written premiums" means direct gross premiums written in this State on insurance policies to which this Act applies, including policy and membership fees, less the following amounts: (1) return premiums, (2) premiums on policies not taken, and (3) dividends paid or credited to policyholders on that direct business. "Net direct written premiums" does not include premiums on contracts between insurers or reinsurers.

<u>N</u>. "Novation" means that the assumed claim or policy obligations became the direct obligations of the insolvent insurer through consent of the policyholder and that thereafter the ceding insurer or entity initially obligated under the claims or policies is released by the policyholder from performing its claim or policy obligations. Consent may be express or implied based upon the circumstances, notice provided and conduct of the parties.

- O. "Person" means any individual, aggregation of individuals, corporation, partnership or other entity.
- P. "Receiver" means liquidator, rehabilitator, conservator or ancillary receiver, as the context requires.

Drafting Note: Each State should conform the definition of "receiver" to the definition used in the State's insurer receivership act.

"SeQ. If-insurer" means a person that covers its liability through a qualified individual or group self-insurance program or any other formal program created for the specific purpose of covering liabilities typically covered by insurance.

R. [Alternative 2b] "Assumption Consideration" shall mean the consideration received by a guaranty association to extend coverage to the policies assumed by a member insurer from a non-member insurer in any assumed claims transaction including liabilities that may have arisen prior to the date of the transaction. The Assumption Consideration shall be in an amount equal to the amount that would have been paid by the assuming insurer during the three calendar years prior to the effective date of the transaction to the applicable guaranty associations if the business had been written directly by the assuming insurer.

In the event that the amount of the premiums for the three year period cannot be determined, the Assumption Consideration will be determined by multiplying 130% against the sum of the unpaid losses, loss adjustment expenses, and incurred but not reported losses, as of the effective date of the Assumed claims transaction, and then multiplying such sum times the applicable guaranty association assessment percentage for the calendar year of the transaction.

The funds paid to a guaranty association shall be allocated in the same manner as any assessments made during the three year period. The guaranty association receiving the Assumption Consideration shall not be required to recalculate or adjust any assessments levied during the prior three calendar years as a result of receiving the Assumption Consideration. Assumption Consideration paid by an insurer may be recouped in the same manner as other assessments made by a guaranty association.

Section 6. Creation of the Association

There is created a nonprofit unincorporated legal entity to be known as the [State] Insurance Guaranty Association. All insurers defined as member insurers in Section 5K shall be and remain members of the association as a condition of their authority to transact insurance in this State. The association shall perform its functions under a plan of operation established and approved under Section 9 and shall exercise its powers through a board of directors established under Section 7.

[Alternate Section 6. Creation of the Association

There is created a nonprofit unincorporated legal entity to be known as the [State] Insurance Guaranty Association. All insurers defined as member insurers in Section 5KJ shall be and remain members of the association as a condition of their authority to transact insurance in this State. The association shall perform its functions under a plan of operation established and approved under Section 9 and shall exercise its powers through a board of directors established under Section 7. For purposes of administration and assessment, the association shall be divided into three separate accounts:

- *A. The workers' compensation insurance account;*
- B. The automobile insurance account; and
- C. The account for all other insurance to which this Act applies.]

Drafting Note: The alternate Section 6 should be used if a State, after examining its insurance market, determines that separate accounts for various kinds of insurance are necessary and feasible. The major consideration is whether each account will have a base sufficiently large to cover possible insolvencies. Separate accounts will permit assessments to be generally limited to insurers writing the same kind of insurance as the insolvent company. If this approach is adopted the provision of alternate Sections 8A(3) and 8B(6) and optional Section 5A should also be used.

Section 7. Board of Directors

A. The board of directors of the association shall consist of not less than five (5) nor more than [insert number] persons serving terms as established in the plan of operation. The insurer members of the board shall be selected by member insurers subject to the approval of the commissioner. Vacancies on the board shall be filled for the remaining period of the term by a majority vote of the remaining insurer members subject to the approval of the commissioner. If no members are selected within sixty (60) days after the effective date of this Act, the commissioner may appoint the initial members of the board of directors. Two (2) persons, who must be public representatives, shall be appointed by the commissioner to the board of directors. Vacancies of positions held by public representatives shall be filled by the commissioner. A public representative may not be an officer, director or employee of an insurance company or any person engaged in the business of insurance. For the purposes of this section, the term "director" shall mean an individual serving on behalf of an insurer member of the board of directors or a public representative on the board of directors.

Drafting Note: A State adopting this language should make certain that its insurance code includes a definition of "the business of insurance" similar to that found in the NAIC Insurer Receivership Model Act.

- B. In approving selections to the board, the commissioner shall consider among other things whether all member insurers are fairly represented.
- C. Members of the board of directors may be reimbursed from the assets of the association for reasonable expenses incurred by them as members of the board of directors.
- D. Any board member who is an insurer in receivership shall be terminated as a board *member*, effective as of the date of the entry of the order of receivership. Any resulting vacancies on the board shall be filled for the remaining period of the term in accordance with the provisions of Subsection A.
- E. In the event that a director shall, because of illness, nonattendance at meetings or any other reason, be deemed unable to satisfactorily perform the designated functions as a director by missing three consecutive board

meetings, the board of directors may declare the office vacant and the member or director shall be replaced in accordance with the provisions of Subsection A.

F. If the commissioner has reasonable cause to believe that a director failed to disclose a known conflict of interest with his or her duties on the board, failed to take appropriate action based on a known conflict of interest with his or her duties on the board, or has been indicted or charged with a felony, or misdemeanor involving moral turpitude, the commissioner may suspend that director pending the outcome of an investigation or hearing by the commissioner or the conclusion of any criminal proceedings. A company elected to the board may replace a suspended director prior to the completion of an investigation, hearing or criminal proceeding. In the event that the allegations are substantiated at the conclusion of an investigation, hearing or criminal proceeding, the office shall be declared vacant and the member or director shall be replaced in accordance with the provisions of Subsection A.

Section 8. Powers and Duties of the Association

- A. The association shall:
 - (1) (a) Be obligated to pay covered claims existing prior to the order of liquidation, arising within thirty (30) days after the order of liquidation, or before the policy expiration date if less than thirty (30) days after the order of liquidation, or before the insured replaces the policy or causes its cancellation, if the insured does so within thirty (30) days of the order of liquidation. The obligation shall be satisfied by paying to the claimant an amount as follows:
 - (i) The full amount of a covered claim for benefits under a workers' compensation insurance coverage;
 - (ii) An amount not exceeding \$10,000 per policy for a covered claim for the return of unearned premium;
 - (iii) An amount not exceeding \$500,000 per claimant for all other covered claims.
 - (iv) In no event shall the Association be obligated to pay an amount in excess of \$500,000 for all first- and third-party claims under a policy or endorsement providing or that is found to provide cybersecurity -insurance coverage and arising out of or related to a single insured event, regardless of the number of claims made or the number of claimants.
 - (b) In no event shall the association be obligated to pay a claimant an amount in excess of the obligation of the insolvent insurer under the policy or coverage from which the claim arises. Notwithstanding any other provisions of this Act, a covered claim shall not include a claim filed with the guaranty fund after the final date set by the court for the filing of claims against the liquidator or receiver of an insolvent insurer.

For the purpose of filing a claim under this subsection, notice of claims to the liquidator of the insolvent insurer shall be deemed notice to the association or its agent and a list of claims shall be periodically submitted to the association or association similar to the association in another State by the liquidator.

Drafting Note: On the general subject of the relationship of the association to the liquidator, the working group/task force takes the position that since this is a model State bill, it will be able to bind only two parties, the association and the in-State liquidator. Nevertheless, the provisions should be clear enough to outline the requests being made to out-of-State liquidators and the requirements placed on in-State liquidators in relation to out-of-State associations.

Drafting Note: Because of its potential impact on guaranty association coverage, it is recommended that the legislation include an appropriate provision stating that the bar date only applies to claims in liquidation commencing after its effective date. Drafters should insure that the State's insurance liquidation act would permit, upon closure, payments to the guaranty association and any association similar to the association for amounts that are estimated to be incurred after closure for workers compensation claims obligations. The amounts should be payable on these obligations related to losses both known and not known at the point of closure.

(c) Any obligation of the association to defend an insured shall cease upon the association's payment or tender of an amount equal to the lesser of the association's covered claim obligation limit or the applicable policy limit.

Drafting Note: The obligation of the association is limited to covered claims unpaid prior to insolvency, and to claims arising within thirty days after the insolvency, or until the policy is canceled or replaced by the insured, or it expires, whichever is earlier. The basic principle is to permit policyholders to make an orderly transition to other companies. There appears to be no reason why the association should become in effect an insurer in competition with member insurers by continuing existing policies, possibly for several years. It is also felt that the control of the policies is properly in the hands of the liquidator. Finally, one of the major objections of the public to rapid termination, loss of unearned premiums with no corresponding coverage, is ameliorated by this bill since unearned premiums are permissible claims, up to \$10,000, against the association. The maximums (\$10,000 for the return of unearned premium; \$500,000 for all other covered claims) represent the working group's concept of practical limitations, but each State will wish to evaluate these figures.

- (2) Be deemed the insurer to the extent of its obligation on the covered claims and to that extent, subject to the limitations provided in this Act, shall have all rights, duties and obligations of the insolvent insurer as if the insurer had not become insolvent, including but not limited to, the right to pursue and retain salvage and subrogation recoverable on covered claim obligations to the extent paid by the association. The association shall not be deemed the insolvent insurer for the purpose of conferring jurisdiction.
- (3) [Alternative 1a] Assess insurers amounts necessary to pay the obligations of the association under Subsection A(1) subsequent to an insolvency, the expenses of handling covered claims subsequent to an insolvency, and other expenses authorized by this Act. The assessments of each member insurer shall be in the proportion that the net direct written premiums of the member insurer for the calendar year preceding the assessment bears to the net direct written premiums of all member insurers for the calendar year preceding the assessment. Each member insurer shall be notified of the assessment not later than thirty (30) days before it is due. A member insurer may not be assessed in any year an amount greater than two percent (2%) of that member insurer's net direct written premiums for the calendar year preceding the assessment. If the maximum assessment, together with the other assets of the association, does not provide in any one year an amount sufficient to make all necessary payments, the funds available shall be prorated and the unpaid portion shall be paid as soon as funds become available. The association may exempt or defer, in whole or in part, the assessment of a member insurer, if the assessment would cause the member insurer's financial statement to reflect amounts of capital or surplus less than the minimum amounts required for a certificate of authority by a jurisdiction in which the member insurer is authorized to transact insurance. However, during the period of deferment no dividends shall be paid to shareholders or policyholders. Deferred assessments shall be paid when the payment will not reduce capital or surplus below required minimums. Payments shall be refunded to those companies receiving larger assessments by virtue of the deferment, or at the election of the company, credited against future assessments.
- [Alternative 2a] Assess insurers amounts necessary to pay the obligations of the association under Subsection A(1) subsequent to an insolvency, the expenses of handling covered claims subsequent to an insolvency, and other expenses authorized by this Act. The assessments of each member insurer shall be in the proportion that the net direct written premiums and any premiums received for an assumed contract after the effective date of an assumed claims transaction with a non-member insurer of the member insurer for the calendar year preceding the assessment bears to the net direct written premiums and any premiums received for an assumed contract after the effective date of an assumed claims transaction with a non-member insurer of all member insurers for the calendar year preceding the assessment. Each member insurer shall be notified of the assessment

not later than thirty (30) days before it is due. A member insurer may not be assessed in any year an amount greater than two percent (2%) of that member insurer's net direct written premiums and any premiums received for an assumed contract after the effective date of an assumed claims transaction with a non-member insurer for the calendar year preceding the assessment. The 2% limitation on assessments shall not preclude a full payment for assumption consideration. If the maximum assessment, together with the other assets of the association, does not provide in any one year an amount sufficient to make all necessary payments, the funds available shall be prorated and the unpaid portion shall be paid as soon as funds become available. The association may exempt or defer, in whole or in part, the assessment of a member insurer, if the assessment would cause the member insurer's financial statement to reflect amounts of capital or surplus less than the minimum amounts required for a certificate of authority by a jurisdiction in which the member insurer is authorized to transact insurance. However, during the period of deferment no dividends shall be paid to shareholders or policyholders. Deferred assessments shall be paid when the payment will not reduce capital or surplus below required minimums. Payments shall be refunded to those companies receiving larger assessments by virtue of the deferment, or at the election of the company, credited against future assessments.

- (3) [Alternate 1b] Allocate claims paid and expenses incurred among the three (3) accounts separately, and assess member insurers separately for each account, amounts necessary to pay the obligations of the association under Subsection 8A(1) subsequent to an insolvency, the expenses of handling covered claims subsequent to an insolvency and other expenses authorized by this Act. The assessments of each member insurer shall be in the proportion that the net direct written premiums of the member insurer for the calendar year preceding the assessment on the kinds of insurance in the account bears to the net direct written premiums of all member insurers for the calendar year preceding the assessment on the kinds of insurance in the account. Each member insurer shall be notified of the assessment not later than thirty (30) days before it is due. A member insurer may not be assessed in any one year on any account an amount greater than two percent (2%) of that member insurer's net direct written premiums for the calendar year preceding the assessment on the kinds of insurance in the account. If the maximum assessment, together with the other assets of the association in any account, does not provide in any one year in any account an amount sufficient to make all necessary payments from that account, the funds available shall be pro-rated and the unpaid portion shall be paid as soon thereafter as funds become available. The association may exempt or defer, in whole or in part, the assessment of a member insurer, if the assessment would cause the member insurer's financial statement to reflect amounts of capital or surplus less than the minimum amounts required for a certificate of authority by a jurisdiction in which the member insurer is authorized to transact insurance. However, during the period of deferment no dividends shall be paid to shareholders or policyholders. Deferred assessments shall be paid when the payment will not reduce capital or surplus below required minimums. Payments shall be refunded to those companies receiving larger assessments by virtue of such deferment, or at the election of the company, credited against future assessments. A member insurer may set off against any assessment, authorized payments made on covered claims and expenses incurred in the payment of claims by the member insurer if they are chargeable to the account for which the assessment is made.]
- [Alternate 2b] Allocate claims paid and expenses incurred among the three (3) accounts separately, and assess member insurers separately for each account, amounts necessary to pay the obligations of the association under Subsection 8A(1) subsequent to an insolvency, the expenses of handling covered claims subsequent to an insolvency and other expenses authorized by this Act. The assessments of each member insurer shall be in the proportion that the net direct written premiums and any premiums received for an assumed contract after the effective date of an assumed claims transaction with a non-member insurer of the member insurer for the calendar year preceding the assessment on the kinds of insurance in the account bears to the net direct written premiums and any premiums received for an assumed contract after the effective date of an

NAIC Model Laws, Regulations, Guidelines and Other Resources—April 2009 assumed claims transaction with a non-member insurer of all member insurers for the calendar year preceding the assessment on the kinds of insurance in the account. Each member insurer shall be notified of the assessment not later than thirty (30) days before it is due. A member insurer may not be assessed in any one year on any account an amount greater than two percent (2%) of that member insurer's net direct written premiums and any premiums received for an assumed contract after the effective date of an assumed claims transaction with a non-member insurer for the calendar year preceding the assessment on the kinds of insurance in the account. The 2% limitation on assessments shall not preclude a full payment for assumption consideration. If the maximum assessment, together with the other assets of the association in any account, does not provide in any one year in any account an amount sufficient to make all necessary payments from that account, the funds available shall be pro-rated and the unpaid portion shall be paid as soon thereafter as funds become available. The association may exempt or defer, in whole or in part, the assessment of a member insurer, if the assessment would cause the member insurer's financial statement to reflect amounts of capital or surplus less than the minimum amounts required for a certificate of authority by a jurisdiction in which the member insurer is authorized to transact insurance. However, during the period of deferment no dividends shall be paid to shareholders or policyholders. Deferred assessments shall be paid when the payment will not reduce capital or surplus below required minimums. Payments shall be refunded to those companies receiving larger assessments by virtue of such deferment, or at the election of the company, credited against future assessments. A member insurer may set off against any assessment, authorized payments made on covered claims and expenses incurred in the payment of claims by the member insurer if they are chargeable to the account for which the assessment is made.]

- (4) Investigate claims brought against the association and adjust, compromise, settle and pay covered claims to the extent of the association's obligation and deny all other claims. The association shall pay claims in any order that it may deem reasonable, including the payment of claims as they are received from the claimants or in groups or categories of claims. The association shall have the right to appoint and to direct legal counsel retained under liability insurance policies for the defense of covered claims, and to appoint and direct other service providers for covered services.
- (5) Notify claimants in this State as deemed necessary by the commissioner and upon the commissioner's request, to the extent records are available to the association.

Drafting Note: The intent of this paragraph is to allow, in exceptional circumstances, supplementary notice to that given by the domiciliary receiver.

- (6) (a) Have the right to review and contest as set forth in this subsection settlements, releases, compromises, waivers and judgments to which the insolvent insurer or its insureds were parties prior to the entry of the order of liquidation. In an action to enforce settlements, releases and judgments to which the insolvent insurer or its insureds were parties prior to the entry of the order of liquidation, the Association shall have the right to assert the following defenses, in addition to the defenses available to the insurer:
 - (i) The association is not bound by a settlement, release, compromise or waiver executed by an insured or the insurer, or any judgment entered against an insured or the insurer by consent or through a failure to exhaust all appeals, if the settlement, release, compromise, waiver or judgment was:
 - (I) Executed or entered within 120 days prior to the entry of an order of liquidation, and the insured or the insurer did not use reasonable care in entering into the settlement, release, compromise, waiver or judgment, or did not pursue all reasonable appeals of an adverse judgment; or
 - (II) Executed by or taken against an insured or the insurer based on default, fraud, collusion or the insurer's failure to defend.

- (ii) If a court of competent jurisdiction finds that the association is not bound by a settlement, release, compromise, waiver or judgment for the reasons described in Subparagraph (a)(i), the settlement, release, compromise, waiver or judgment shall be set aside, and the association shall be permitted to defend any covered claim on the merits. The settlement, release, compromise, waiver or judgment may not be considered as evidence of liability or damages in connection with any claim brought against the association or any other party under this Act.
- (iii) The association shall have the right to assert any statutory defenses or rights of offset against any settlement, release, compromise or waiver executed by an insured or the insurer, or any judgment taken against the insured or the insurer.
- (b) As to any covered claims arising from a judgment under any decision, verdict or finding based on the default of the insolvent insurer or its failure to defend, the association, either on its own behalf or on behalf of an insured may apply to have the judgment, order, decision, verdict or finding set aside by the same court or administrator that entered the judgment, order, decision, verdict or finding and shall be permitted to defend the claim on the merits.
- (7) Handle claims through its own employees, one or more insurers, or other persons designated as servicing facilities, which may include the receiver for the insolvent insurer. Designation of a servicing facility is subject to the approval of the commissioner, but the designation may be declined by a member insurer.
- (8) Reimburse each servicing facility for obligations of the association paid by the facility and for expenses incurred by the facility while handling claims on behalf of the association and shall pay the other expenses of the association authorized by this Act.
- (9) Submit, not later than 90 days after the end of the association's fiscal year, a financial report for the preceding fiscal year in a form approved by the commissioner.

B. The association may:

- (1) Employ or retain persons as are necessary to handle claims, <u>provide covered policy benefits and services</u>, and perform other duties of the association;
- (2) Borrow funds necessary to effect the purposes of this Act in accordance with the plan of operation;
- (3) Sue or be sued;
- (4) Negotiate and become a party to contracts necessary to carry out the purpose of this Act;
- (5) Perform other acts necessary or proper to effectuate the purpose of this Act;
- (6) Refund to the member insurers in proportion to the contribution of each member insurer to the association that amount by which the assets of the association exceed the liabilities, if at the end of any calendar year, the board of directors finds that the assets of the association exceed the liabilities of the association as estimated by the board of directors for the coming year.

[Alternate Section 8B(6)

(6) Refund to the member insurers in proportion to the contribution of each member insurer to that account that amount by which the assets of the account exceed the liabilities, if at the end of any calendar year, the board of directors finds that the assets of the association in any account exceed the liabilities of that account as estimated by the board of directors for the coming year.]

Drafting Note: The working group/task force feels that the board of directors should determine the amount of the refunds to members when the assets of the association exceed its liabilities. However, since this excess may be quite small, the board is given the option of retaining all or part of it to pay expenses and possibly remove the need for a relatively small assessment at a later time.

C. Suits involving the association:

- (1) Except for actions by the receiver, all actions relating to or arising out of this Act against the association shall be brought in the courts in this State. The courts shall have exclusive jurisdiction over all actions relating to or arising out of this Act against the association.
- (2) The exclusive venue in any action by or against the association is in [designate appropriate court]. The association may, at its option, waive this venue as to specific actions.

[Optional Section 8D]

- D. (1) The legislature finds:
 - (a) The potential for widespread and massive damage to persons and property caused by natural disasters such as earthquakes, windstorms, or fire in this State can generate insurance claims of such a number as to render numerous insurers operating within this State insolvent and therefore unable to satisfy covered claims;
 - (b) The inability of insureds within this State to receive payments of covered claims or to timely receive the payments creates financial and other hardships for insureds and places undue burdens on the State, the affected units of local government, and the community at large;
 - (c) The insolvency of a single insurer in a material amount or a catastrophic event may result in the same hardships as those produced by a natural disaster;
 - (d) The State has previously taken action to address these problems by adopting the [insert name of guaranty association act], which among other things, provides a mechanism for the payment of covered claims under certain insurance policies to avoid excessive delay in payment and to avoid financial loss to claimants or policyholders because of the insolvency of an insurer; and
 - (e) In order for the association to timely pay claims of insolvent insurers in this State and otherwise carry out its duties, the association may require additional financing options. The intent of the Legislature is to make those options available to the association in the event that a natural disaster such as an earthquake, windstorm, fire or material insolvency of any member insurer results in covered claim obligations currently payable by the association in excess of its capacity to pay from current funds and current assessments under Subsection A(3). In cases where the association determines that it is cost effective, the association may issue bonds as provided in this subsection. In determining whether to issue bonds, the association shall consider the transaction costs of issuing the bonds.
 - (2) In the event a natural disaster such as an earthquake, windstorm, fire or material insolvency of any member insurer results in covered claim obligations currently payable by the association in excess of its capacity to pay from current funds and current assessments under Subsection 8A(3), the association, in its sole discretion, may by resolution request the [insert name of agency] Agency to

issue bonds pursuant to [insert statutory authority], in such amounts as the association may determine to provide funds for the payment of covered claims and expenses related thereto. In the event bonds are issued, the association shall have the authority to annually assess member insurers for amounts necessary to pay the principal of, and interest on those bonds. Assessments collected pursuant to this authority shall be collected under the same procedures as provided in Subsection 8A(3) and, notwithstanding the two percent (2%) limit in Subsection 8A(3), shall be limited to an additional [insert percentage] percent of the annual net direct written premium in this State of each member insurer for the calendar year preceding the assessment. The commissioner's approval shall be required for any assessment greater than five percent (5%). Assessments collected pursuant to this authority may only be used for servicing the bond obligations provided for in this subsection and shall be pledged for that purpose.

- (3) In addition to the assessments provided for in this subsection, the association in its discretion, and after considering other obligations of the association, may utilize current funds of the association, assessments made under Subsection 8A(3) and advances or dividends received from the liquidators of insolvent insurers to pay the principal and interest on any bonds issued at the board's request.
- (4) Assessments under this subsection shall be payable in twelve (12) monthly installments with the first installment being due and payable at the end of the month after an assessment is levied, and subsequent installments being due not later than the end of each succeeding month.
- (5) In order to assure that insurers paying assessments levied under this subsection continue to charge rates that are neither inadequate nor excessive, within ninety (90) days after being notified of the assessments, each insurer that is to be assessed pursuant to this subsection shall make a rate filing for lines of business additionally assessed under this subsection. If the filing reflects a rate change that, as a percentage, is equal to the difference between the rate of the assessment and the rate of the previous year's assessment under this subsection, the filing shall consist of a certification so stating and shall be deemed approved when made. Any rate change of a different percentage shall be subject to the standards and procedures of [cite appropriate statutory authority for provisions on filing and approval of rates].

Drafting Note: This provision should only be considered by those States that haveserious concerns that circumstances could result in a substantial capacity problem resulting in unpaid or pro rata payment of claims. An association intending to consider this provision should first consult with experienced bond counsel in its State to identify an appropriate State agency or bonding authority to act as vehicle for issuing the bonds. That agency or authority's statute may also have to be amended to specifically authorize these types of bonds and to cross-reference this provision in the guaranty association law. It is possible that in some situations a new bonding authority may have to be created for this purpose.

Regardless of the vehicle used, it is important that the decision-making authority on whether bonds are needed and in what amounts be retained by the association's board

The extent of additional assessment authority under this subsection has not been specified. When considering the amount of additional authority that will be needed, a determination should be made as to the amount of funds needed to service the bonds. More specifically, consideration should be given to the amount of the bonds to be issued, interest rate and the maturity date of the bonds. The association should be able to raise sufficient funds through assessments to pay the interest and retire the bonds after some reasonable period (e.g. ten (10) years). Subsection D(2) requires the Commissioner's approval before the association can impose an additional assessment in excess of 5%. This is to assure that the additional assessment will not result in financial hardship to the member insurers and additional insolvencies.

The intent of Subsection D(4) is to permit recoupment by member insurers of the additional cost of assessments under this subsection without any related regulatory approval. A State enacting this subsection may need to revise Subsection D(4) so that it conforms to the particular State's recoupment provisions, as well as the provisions on filing and approval of rates.]

Section 9. Plan of Operation

- A. (1) The association shall submit to the commissioner a plan of operation and any amendments to the plan of operation necessary or suitable to assure the fair, reasonable and equitable administration of the association. The plan of operation and amendments shall become effective upon approval in writing by the commissioner.
 - (2) If the association fails to submit a suitable plan of operation within ninety (90) days following the effective date of this Act, or if at any time thereafter the association fails to submit suitable amendments to the plan, the commissioner shall, after notice and hearing, adopt reasonable rules necessary or advisable to effectuate the provisions of this Act. The rules shall continue in force until modified by the commissioner or superseded by a plan submitted by the association and approved by the commissioner.
- B. All member insurers shall comply with the plan of operation.
- C. The plan of operation shall:
 - (1) Establish the procedures under which the powers and duties of the association under Section 8 will be performed;
 - (2) Establish procedures for handling assets of the association;
 - (3) Require that written procedures be established for the disposition of liquidating dividends or other monies received from the estate of the insolvent insurer;
 - (4) Require that written procedures be established to designate the amount and method of reimbursing members of the board of directors under Section 7;
 - (5) Establish procedures by which claims may be filed with the association and establish acceptable forms of proof of covered claims;
 - (6) Establish regular places and times for meetings of the board of directors;
 - (7) Require that written procedures be established for records to be kept of all financial transactions of the association, its agents and the board of directors;
 - (8) Provide that any member insurer aggrieved by any final action or decision of the association may appeal to the commissioner within thirty (30) days after the action or decision;
 - (9) Establish the procedures under which selections for the board of directors will be submitted to the commissioner;
 - (10) Contain additional provisions necessary or proper for the execution of the powers and duties of the association.
- D. The plan of operation may provide that any or all powers and duties of the association, except those under Sections 8A(3) and 8B(2), are delegated to a corporation, association similar to the association or other organization which performs or will perform functions similar to those of this association or its equivalent in two (2) or more States. The corporation, association similar to the association or organization shall be reimbursed as a servicing facility would be reimbursed and shall be paid for its performance of any other functions of the association. A delegation under this subsection shall take effect only with the approval of both the board of directors and the commissioner, and may be made only to a corporation, association or organization which extends protection not substantially less favorable and effective than that provided by this Act.

May 23, 2023

Section 10. Duties and Powers of the Commissioner

A. The commissioner shall:

1

- (1) Notify the association of the existence of an insolvent insurer not later than three (3) days after the commissioner receives notice of the determination of the insolvency. The association shall be entitled to a copy of a complaint seeking an order of liquidation with a finding of insolvency against a member company at the same time that the complaint is filed with a court of competent jurisdiction;
- Provide the association with a statement of the net direct written premiums of each member insurer upon request of the board of directors.

B. The commissioner may:

- (1) Suspend or revoke, after notice and hearing, the certificate of authority to transact insurance in this State of a member insurer that fails to pay an assessment when due or fails to comply with the plan of operation. As an alternative, the commissioner may levy a fine on a member insurer that fails to pay an assessment when due. The fine shall not exceed five percent (5%) of the unpaid assessment per month, except that a fine shall not be less than \$100 per month;
- (2) Revoke the designation of a servicing facility if the commissioner finds claims are being handled unsatisfactorily.
- (3) Examine, audit, or otherwise regulate the association.

Drafting Note: This section does not require periodic examinations of the guaranty associations but allows the commissioner to conduct examinations as the commissioner deems necessary.

C. A final action or order of the commissioner under this Act shall be subject to judicial review in a court of competent jurisdiction.

Section 11. Coordination Among Guaranty Associations

- A. The association may join one or more organizations of other State associations of similar purposes, to further the purposes and administer the powers and duties of the association. The association may designate one or more of these organizations to act as a liaison for the association and, to the extent the association authorizes, to bind the association in agreements or settlements with receivers of insolvent insurance companies or their designated representatives.
- B. The association, in cooperation with other obligated or potentially obligated guaranty associations, or their designated representatives, shall make all reasonable efforts to coordinate and cooperate with receivers, or their designated representatives, in the most efficient and uniform manner, including the use of Uniform Data Standards as promulgated or approved by the National Association of Insurance Commissioners.

Section 12. Effect of Paid Claims

A. Any person recovering under this Act shall be deemed to have assigned any rights under the policy to the association to the extent of his or her recovery from the association. Every insured or claimant seeking the protection of this Act shall cooperate with the association to the same extent as the person would have been required to cooperate with the insolvent insurer. The association shall have no cause of action against the insured of the insolvent insurer for sums it has paid out except any causes of action as the insolvent insurer

would have had if the sums had been paid by the insolvent insurer and except as provided in Subsection B and in Section 13. In the case of an insolvent insurer operating on a plan with assessment liability, payments of claims of the association shall not operate to reduce the liability of the insureds to the receiver, liquidator or statutory successor for unpaid assessments.

- B. The association shall have the right to recover from any person who is an affiliate of the insolvent insurer all amounts paid by the association on behalf of that person pursuant to the Act, whether for indemnity, defense or otherwise.
- C. The association and any association similar to the association in another State shall be entitled to file a claim in the liquidation of an insolvent insurer for any amounts paid by them on covered claim obligations as determined under this Act or similar laws in other States and shall receive dividends and other distributions at the priority set forth in [insert reference to Statepriority of distribution in liquidation act].
- D. The association shall periodically file with the receiver or liquidator of the insolvent insurer statements of the covered claims paid by the association and estimates of anticipated claims on the association which shall preserve the rights of the association against the assets of the insolvent insurer.

Section 13 [Optional] Net Worth Exclusion

Drafting Note: Various alternatives are provided for a net worth limitation in the guaranty association act. States may choose any of the Subsection B alternatives below or may elect to not have any net worth limitation. Subsection A, which defines "high net worth insured," has two alternates allowing States to choose different net worth limitations for first and third party claims if that State chooses alternatives 1 or 2 to Subsection B. Subsections C, D and E are recommended to accompany any of the Subsection B alternatives. In cases where States elect not to include net worth, States may either omit this section in its entirety or include only Subsection C, which excludes from coverage claims denied by other States' net worth restrictions pursuant to those States' guaranty association laws.

A. For purposes of this section "high net worth insured" shall mean any insured whose net worth exceeds \$50 million on December 31 of the year prior to the year in which the insurer becomes an insolvent insurer; provided that an insured's net worth on that date shall be deemed to include the aggregate net worth of the insured and all of its subsidiaries and affiliates as calculated on a consolidated basis.

[Alternate Section 13A

- A. (1) For the purposes of Subsection B(1), "high net worth insured" shall mean any insured whose net worth exceeds \$25 million on December 31 of the year prior to the year in which the insurer becomes an insolvent insurer; provided that an insured's net worth on that date shall be deemed to include the aggregate net worth of the insured and all of its subsidiaries and affiliates as calculated on a consolidated basis.]
 - (2) For the purpose of Subsection B(2) [and B(4) if Alternative 2 for Subsection B is selected] "high net worth insured" shall mean any insured whose net worth exceeds \$50 million on December 31 of the year prior to the year in which the insurer becomes an insolvent insurer; provided that an insured's net worth on that date shall be deemed to include the aggregate net worth of the insured and all of its subsidiaries and affiliates as calculated on a consolidated basis.

Drafting Note: Alternate Subsection A language should only be considered in cases where a State is considering Alternative 1 or 2 of Subsection B and would like to set different dollar thresholds for the first party claim exclusion provision and the third party recovery provision.

Drafting Note: States may wish to consider the impact on governmental entities and charitable organizations of the application of the net worth exclusion contained in the definition of "covered claim." The Michigan Supreme Court, in interpreting a "net worth" provision in the Michigan guaranty association statute, held that governmental entities possess a "net worth" for purposes of the provision in the Michigan guaranty association statute that prohibits claims against the guaranty association by a person who has a specified net worth. <u>Oakland County Road Commission vs. Michigan Property & Casualty Guaranty Association</u>, 575 N.W. 2d 751 (Mich. 1998).

[Alternative 1 for Section 13B]

B. (1) The association shall not be obligated to pay any first party claims by a high net worth insured.

- The association shall have the right to recover from a high net worth insured all amounts paid by the association to or on behalf of such insured, whether for indemnity, defense or otherwise.
- (3) The Association may also, at its sole discretion and without assumption of any ongoing duty to do so, pay any cybersecurity insurance obligations covered by a policy or endorsement of an insolvent company on behalf of a high net worth insured as defined in Section 13A(1). In that case, the Association shall recover from the high net worth insured under this Section all amounts paid on its behalf, all allocated claim adjusted expenses related to such claims, the Association's attorney's fees, and all court costs in any action necessary to collect the full amount to the Association's reimbursement under this Section.]

Note: This revision- would only be a consideration in states with a net worth exclusion.

[Alternative 2 for Section 13B]

- B. (1) The association shall not be obligated to pay any first party claims by a high net worth insured.
 - (2) Subject to Paragraph (3), the association shall not be obligated to pay any third party claim relating to a policy of a high net worth insured. This exclusion shall not apply to third party claims against the high net worth insured where:
 - (a) The insured has applied for or consented to the appointment of a receiver, trustee or liquidator for all or a substantial part of its assets;
 - (b) The insured has filed a voluntary petition in bankruptcy, filed a petition or an answer seeking a reorganization or arrangement with creditors or to take advantage of any insolvency law; or
 - (c) An order, judgment, or decree is entered by a court of competent jurisdiction, on the application of a creditor, adjudicating the insured bankrupt or insolvent or approving a petition seeking reorganization of the insured or of all or substantial part of its assets.
 - (3) Paragraph (2) shall not apply to workers' compensation claims, personal injury protection claims, no-fault claims and any other claims for ongoing medical payments to third parties.
 - The association shall have the right to recover from a high net worth insured all amounts paid by the association to or on behalf of such insured, whether for indemnity, <u>covered policy benefits and services</u>, defense or otherwise.]
 - The Association may also, at its sole discretion and without assumption of any ongoing duty to do so, pay any third-party claims or cybersecurity insurance obligations covered by a policy or endorsement of an insolvent company on behalf of a high net worth insured as defined in Section 13A(2). In that case, the Association shall recover from the high net worth insured under this Section all amounts paid on its behalf, all allocated claim adjusted expenses related to such claims, the Association's attorney's fees, and all court costs in any action necessary to collect the full amount to the Association's reimbursement under this Section.

Note: This revision would only be a consideration in states with a net worth exclusion.

[Alternative 3 for Section 13B

- B. The association shall not be obligated to pay any first party claims by a high net worth insured.]
- C. The association shall not be obligated to pay any claim that would otherwise be a covered claim that is an obligation to or on behalf of a person who has a net worth greater than that allowed by the insurance guaranty association law of the State of residence of the claimant at the time specified by that State's applicable law, and which association has denied coverage to that claimant on that basis.
- D. The association shall establish reasonable procedures subject to the approval of the commissioner for requesting financial information from insureds on a confidential basis for purposes of applying this section, provided that the financial information may be shared with any other association similar to the association and the liquidator for the insolvent insurer on the same confidential basis. Any request to an insured seeking financial information must advise the insured of the consequences of failing to provide the financial information. If an insured refuses to provide the requested financial information where it is requested and available, the association may, until such time as the information is provided, provisionally deem the insured to be a high net worth insured for the purpose of denying a claim under Subsection B.
- E. In any lawsuit contesting the applicability of this section where the insured has refused to provide financial information under the procedure established pursuant to Subsection D, the insured shall bear the burden of proof concerning its net worth at the relevant time. If the insured fails to prove that its net worth at the relevant time was less than the applicable amount, the court shall award the association its full costs, expenses and reasonable attorneys' fees in contesting the claim.

Section 14. Exhaustion of Other Coverage

- A. (1) Any person having a claim against an insurer,, shall be required first to exhaust all coverage provided by any other policy, including the right to a defense under the other policy, if the claim under the other policy arises from the same facts, injury or loss that gave rise to the covered claim against the association. The requirement to exhaust shall apply without regard to whether the other insurance policy is a policy written by a member insurer. However, no person shall be required to exhaust any right under the policy of an insolvent insurer or any right under a life insurance policy.
 - (2) Any amount payable on a covered claim under this Act shall be reduced by the full applicable limits stated in the other insurance policy, or by the amount of the recovery under the other insurance policy as provided herein. The association shall receive a full credit for the stated limits, unless the claimant demonstrates that the claimant used reasonable efforts to exhaust all coverage and limits applicable under the other insurance policy. If the claimant demonstrates that the claimant used reasonable efforts to exhaust all coverage and limits applicable under the other insurance policy, or if there are no applicable stated limits under the policy, the association shall receive a full credit for the total recovery.

[Alternative 1 for Section 14A(2)(a)

The credit shall be deducted from the lesser of:

- (i) The association's covered claim limit;
- (ii) The amount of the judgment or settlement of the claim; or
- (iii) The policy limits of the policy of the insolvent insurer. *J* [Alternative 2 for Section 14A(2)(a)

The credit shall be deducted from the lesser of:

- (i) The amount of the judgment or settlement of the claim; or (ii) The policy limits of the policy of the insolvent insurer.]
- (b)____In no case, however, shall the obligation of the association exceed the covered claim limit embodied in Section 8 of this Act.

- (3) Except to the extent that the claimant has a contractual right to claim defense under an insurance policy issued by another insurer, nothing in this section shall relieve the association of the duty to defend under the policy issued by the insolvent insurer. This duty shall, however, be limited by any other limitation on the duty to defend embodied in this Act.
- (4) A claim under a policy providing liability coverage to a person who may be jointly and severally liable as a joint tortfeasor with the person covered under the policy of the insolvent insurer that gives rise to the covered claim shall be considered to be a claim arising from the same facts, injury or loss that gave rise to the covered claim against the association.
- (5) For purposes of this section, a claim under an insurance policy other than a life insurance policy shall include, but is not limited to:
 - (a) A claim against a health maintenance organization, a hospital plan corporation, a professional health service corporation or disability insurance policy; and
 - (b) Any amount payable by or on behalf of a self-insurer.
- (6) The person insured by the insolvent insurer's policy may not be pursued by a third-party claimant for any amount paid to the third party by which the association's obligation is reduced by the application of this section.
- B. Any person having a claim which may be recovered under more than one insurance guaranty association or its equivalent shall seek recovery first from the association of the place of residence of the insured, except that if it is a first party claim for damage to property with a permanent location, the person shall seek recovery first from the association of the location of the property. If it is a workers' compensation claim, the person shall seek recovery first from the association of the residence of the claimant. Any recovery under this Act shall be reduced by the amount of recovery from another insurance guaranty association or its equivalent.

Drafting Note: This subsection does not prohibit recovery from more than one association, but it does describe the association to be approached first and then requires that any previous recoveries from like associations must be set off against recoveries from this association.

Section 15. Prevention of Insolvencies

To aid in the detection and prevention of insurer insolvencies:

- A. The board of directors may, upon majority vote, make recommendations to the commissioner on matters generally related to improving or enhancing regulation for solvency.
- B. At the conclusion of any domestic insurer insolvency in which the association was obligated to pay covered claims, the board of directors may, upon majority vote, prepare a report on the history and causes of the insolvency, based on the information available to the association and submit the report to the commissioner.
- C. Reports and recommendations provided under this section shall not be considered public documents.

Section 16. Tax Exemption

The association shall be exempt from payment of all fees and all taxes levied by this State or any of its subdivisions except taxes levied on real or personal property.

Section 17. Recoupment of Assessments

Drafting Note: States may choose how they wish to allow member insurers to recoup assessments paid by selecting one of three alternatives for Section 17.

[Alternative 1 for Section 17

- A. Except as provided in Subsection D, each member insurer shall annually recoup assessments it remitted in preceding years under Section 8. The recoupment shall be by means of a policyholder surcharge on premiums charged for all kinds of insurance in the accounts assessed. The surcharge shall be at a uniform percentage rate determined annually by the commissioner that is reasonably calculated to recoup the assessment remitted by the insurer, less any amounts returned to the member insurer by the association. Changes in this rate shall be effective no sooner than 180 days after insurers have received notice of the changed rate.
- B. If a member insurer fails to recoup the entire amount of the assessment in the first year under this section, it shall repeat the surcharge procedure provided for herein in succeeding years until the assessment is fully recouped or a de minimis amount remains uncollected. Any such de minimis amount shall be collected as provided in Subsection D of this section. If a member insurer collects excess surcharges, the insurer shall remit the excess amount to the association, and the excess amount shall be applied to reduce future assessments in the appropriate account.
- C. The amount and nature of any surcharge shall be separately stated on either a billing or policy declaration sent to an insured. The surcharge shall not be considered premium for any purpose, including the [insert all appropriate taxes] or agents' commission.
- D. A member may elect not to collect the surcharge from its insureds only when the expense of collecting the surcharge would exceed the amount of the surcharge. In that case, the member shall recoup the assessment through its rates, provided that:
 - (1) The insurer shall be obligated to remit the amount of surcharge not collected by election under this subsection; and
 - (2) The last sentence in Subsection C above shall not apply.
- E. In determining the rate under Subsection A for the first year of recoupment under this section, under rules prescribed by the commissioner, the commissioner shall provide for the recoupment in that year, or in such reasonable period as the commissioner may determine, of any assessments that have not been recouped as of that year. Insurers shall not be required to recoup assessments through surcharges under this section until 180 days after this section takes effect.]

[Alternative 2 for Section 17

A. Notwithstanding any provision of [insert citation to relevant tax and insurance codes] to the contrary, a member insurer may offset against its [insert all appropriate taxes] liability the entire amount of the assessment imposed under this Act at a rate of [insert number] percent per year for [insert number of years] successive years following the date of assessment. If the assessment is not fully recovered over the [insert number of years] period, the remaining unrecovered assessment may be claimed for subsequent calendar years until fully recovered.

Drafting Note: States may choose the number of years to allow an insurer to offset an assessment against the insurer's premium tax liability.

- B. Any tax credit under this section shall, for the purposes of Section [insert citation to retaliatory tax statute] be treated as a tax paid both under the tax laws of this State and under the laws of any other State or country.
- C. If a member insurer ceases doing business in this State, any uncredited assessment may be credited against its [insert all appropriate taxes] during the year it ceases doing business in this State.

D. Any sums that are acquired by refund from the association by member insurers and that have been credited against [insert all appropriate taxes], as provided in this section, shall be paid by member insurers to this State as required by the department. The association shall notify the department that the refunds have been made./

[Alternative 3 for Section 17

The rates and premiums charged for insurance policies to which this section applies shall include amounts sufficient to recoup a sum equal to the amounts paid to the association by the member insurer less any amounts returned to the member insurer by the association. Rates shall not be deemed excessive because they contain an additional amount reasonably calculated to recoup all assessments paid by the member insurer.]

Section 18. Immunity

There shall be no liability on the part of, and no cause of action of any nature shall arise against a member insurer, the association or its agents or employees, the board of directors, or any person serving as an alternate or substitute representative of any director, or the commissioner or the commissioner's representatives for any action taken or any failure to act by them in the performance of their powers and duties under this Act

Section 19. Stay of Proceedings

All proceedings in which the insolvent insurer is a party or is obligated to defend a party in any court in this State shall, subject to waiver by the association in specific cases involving covered claims, be stayed for six (6) months and such additional time as may be determined by the court from the date the insolvency is determined or an ancillary proceeding is instituted in the State, whichever is later, to permit proper defense by the association of all pending causes of action.

The liquidator, receiver or statutory successor of an insolvent insurer covered by this Act shall permit access by the board or its authorized representative to such of the insolvent insurer's records which are necessary for the board in carrying out its functions under this Act with regard to covered claims. In addition, the liquidator, receiver or statutory successor shall provide the board or its representative with copies of those records upon the request by the board and at the expense of the board.

Chronological Summary of Actions (all references are to the <u>Proceedings of the NAIC</u>).

```
1970 Proc. I 218, 252, 253-262, 298 (adopted).
1972 Proc. I 15, 16, 443, 477-478, 479-480 (amended).
1973 Proc. I 9, 11, 140, 154, 155-157 (amended).
1973 Proc. II 18, 21, 370, 394, 396 (recoupment formula adopted).
1979 Proc. I 44, 46, 126, 217 (amended).
1981 Proc. I 47, 50, 175, 225 (amended).
1984 Proc. I 6, 31, 196, 326, 352 (amended).
1986 Proc. I 9-10, 22, 149, 294, 296-305 (amended and reprinted).
1986 Proc. II 410-411 (amendments adopted later printed here).
1987 Proc. I 11, 18, 161, 421, 422, 429, 450-452 (amended).
1993 Proc. 2<sup>nd</sup> Quarter 12, 33, 227, 600, 602, 621 (amended).
1994 Proc. 4<sup>th</sup> Quarter 17, 26, 566, 576, 579-589 (amended and reprinted).
1996 Proc. 1<sup>st</sup> Quarter, Vol I 111, 139, 188, 288-317 (amended).
```

Attachment Three Executive (EX) Committee 3/23/23

Adopted by the Financial Condition (E) Committee, Dec. 15, 2022 Adopted by the Receivership and Insolvency (E) Task Force, Dec. 14, 2022

REQUEST FOR NAIC MODEL LAW DEVELOPMENT

law Exe	is form is intended to gather informate. Prior to development of a new of ecutive Committee is required. The odel law development. Please complete.	r amended model law, ap e NAIC's Executive Com	proval of mittee will	the respectiv consider wh	e Parent Comm	ittee and the NAIC's est fits the criteria for			
Ple	ease check whether this is:	☐ New Model Law	or	Amenda	ment to Existin	g Model			
1.	Name of group to be responsible	for drafting the model:							
	Receivership Law (E) Working Group of the Receivership and Insolvency (E) Task Force to complete the drafting.								
		xecutive (EX) Committee	on Augus	estructuring mechanisms, per the request for model law August 11, 2022. The Task Force hopes to consider the timeframe.					
2.	NAIC staff support contact information:								
	Jane Koenigsman jkoenigsman@naic.org 816-783-8145								
3. Please provide a brief description of the proposed new model or the amendment(s) to the existing more proposing a new model, please also provide a proposed title. If an existing model law, please provide a current version to this form and reference the section(s) proposed to be amended.									
	• Property and Casualty Insurance Guaranty Association Model Act (#540)								
	As presented by the National Contrending into the admitted market presented with claims and other is cyber policies, endorsements, or from the second of business typically written for bu	Consequently, NCIGF are sues related to this coverage of coverages that may be usiness entities. For this rewriting this business becars, cyber claims will be coveraged and Casualty Insurance Claims will be handled before in a rehabilitation process be changed and enhanced	nticipates of ge. These found to effect for the found to effect for the found to effect for the found for the foun	the insurance policy obligated in committee the committee of the consumer of t	insolvency resolutions may flow hercial general li- eed to determine each jurisdiction sideration and gu ct (NAIC Mode d associations (int insolvency pr	blution system will be both from standalone ability and other lines how such coverages will need to decide idance recommended 1540). Policy makers hereinafter "guaranty ocesses and transition			
4.	Does the model law meet the Mo	del Law Criteria?	\boxtimes	Yes or	□ No (Che	ck one)			
	(If answering no to any of these questions, please reevaluate charge and proceed accordingly to address issues).								
	a. Does the subject of the states?	model law necessitate a	a national or	standard a ☐ No	nd require uni (Check one)	formity amongst all			
	If yes, please explain wh	ıy:							

Attachment Three Executive (EX) Committee 3/23/23

This proposed change is needed to ensure cyber insurance policyholders in all states are provided with guaranty fund coverage for this trending line of business.

	b.	Does Committee believe NAIC members should devote significant regulator and Association resources to educate, communicate and support this model law?								
		⊠ Yes	or	□ No	(Check one)					
5.	What is the likelihood that your Committee will be able to draft and adopt the model law within one year from the date of Executive Committee approval?									
		⊠ 1		□ 2	□ 3	4	□ 5	(Check one)		
	High Likelihood					Low Likelihood				
			as provid	led a propo	osal of suggested an coverage limitations			ed amendments include a		
6.		s the likelil ed model la		t a minimu	um two-thirds majo	ority of NAIC 1	members would ultin	mately vote to adopt the		
		⊠ 1		□ 2	□ 3	4	□ 5	(Check one)		
	High Likelihood					Low Likelihood				
		Explanat	ion, if ne	ecessary: Se	ee previous discussi	on.				
7.	What is the likelihood that state legislatures will adopt the model law in a uniform manner within three years of adoption by the NAIC?									
		⊠ 1		□ 2	□ 3	4	□ 5	(Check one)		
	High Likelihood					Low Likelihood				
		Explanat	ion, if ne	ecessary:						
	At this juncture, the amendments being considered are simple and because they have the potential to address future policyholder protection for this line of business, we believe such changes will be widely supported by all parties.									
8.	Is this model law referenced in the NAIC Accreditation Standards? If so, does the standard require the model law to be adopted in a substantially similar manner?									
	No reference in Accreditation Standards.									
9.	Is this model law in response to or impacted by federal laws or regulations? If yes, please explain.									
	No.									